

Estimating the economic costs of child marriage in the Arab region





Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia

Estimating the economic costs of child marriage in the Arab region



United Nations Beirut

© 2023 United Nations

All rights reserved worldwide

Photocopies and reproductions of excerpts are allowed with proper credits.

All queries on rights and licenses, including subsidiary rights, should be addressed to the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), e-mail: publications-escwa@un.org.

The findings, interpretations and conclusions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the United Nations or its officials or member States.

The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the United Nations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

Links contained in this publication are provided for the convenience of the reader and are correct at the time of issue. The United Nations takes no responsibility for the continued accuracy of that information or for the content of any external website.

References have, wherever possible, been verified.

Mention of commercial names and products does not imply the endorsement of the United Nations.

References to dollars (\$) are to United States dollars, unless otherwise stated.

Symbols of United Nations documents are composed of capital letters combined with figures. Mention of such a symbol indicates a reference to a United Nations document.

United Nations publication issued by ESCWA, United Nations House, Riad El Solh Square, P.O. Box: 11-8575, Beirut, Lebanon.

Website: www.unescwa.org.

Cover Photo: ©Riccardo Niels Mayer/AdobeStock.com_476551495

Acknowledgements

The present report for computing the economic costs of child marriage in Arab economies was collaboratively developed by the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), the United Nations Population Fund Arab States Regional Office (UNFPA ASRO), the United Nations Children's Fund Middle East and North Africa Regional Office (UNICEF MENARO), and the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN-Women). Srinivas Goli, Associate Professor at the Department of Fertility and Social Demography, International Institute for Population Sciences (IIPS) in Mumbai, served as the Lead Consultant for this report. Supporting Srinivas Goli were other researchers, including Harchand Ram, Shubhra Kriti, Shalem Balla and Somya Arora from IIPS, as well as Neha Jain, Assistant Professor at the Department of Economics, Indian Institute of Foreign Trade (IIFT) in Delhi.

The researchers would like to express their deep gratitude to Ruchika Chaudhary,

Gender Economist (Economic Affairs Officer) in the Gender Justice, Population and Inclusive Development Cluster at ESCWA, for her supervision, continuous support and invaluable feedback throughout the entire process, greatly enhancing the research. The study also benefited from the pertinent contributions of Stephanie Chaban, Social Affairs Officer within the same cluster at ESCWA. Nada Darwazeh, Chief of the Centre for Women at the Gender Justice, Population and Inclusive Development Cluster at ESCWA, provided direction, with overall guidance from Mehrinaz El Awady, the Leader of the Gender Justice, Population and Inclusive **Development Cluster at ESCWA.**

The report further benefited from the valuable insights and feedback provided by external peer reviewers, including Aisha Hutchinson (King's College London), Robert Bain (UNICEF MENARO), Sajeda Amin (Population Council, New York) and Shatha Elnakib (Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health), whose perspectives greatly enriched the study.

Key messages

Eliminating child marriage in the Arab region would have a significant positive impact on economic growth. It is estimated that it could boost the region's economy by approximately 3 per cent per annum, adding a staggering \$3 trillion between 2021 and 2050.

Failure to address the issue of child marriage will result in substantial economic burdens for the Arab region, even with advancements in other socioeconomic, demographic and health measures. If child marriage rates persist, Algeria, Jordan, the State of Palestine, Sudan and Tunisia are projected to experience the highest cumulative GDP losses between 2021 and 2050.

The prevalence of child marriage varies significantly across the region, with rates ranging from 1.5 per cent in Tunisia to 45.3 per cent in Somalia. Additionally, there are variations among provinces within each country. These variations underscore the crucial need for tailored policies and targeted interventions that effectively address and counteract the detrimental consequences of child marriage. Furthermore, Arab countries should strengthen their socioeconomic, population and health policies to mitigate the negative implications of child marriage on women.

Ending child marriage also requires addressing the underlying structural determinants of gender inequality, such as countering discriminatory norms, improving access to quality education, promoting economic participation, providing health-care services, and supporting initiatives to end violence against women and girls. Taking swift action to address these factors will result in greater economic benefits.

Arab countries can avert economic losses by prioritizing key channels, including promoting family planning and maternal and child health care to reduce high fertility and child mortality rates, ensuring access to education for girls both before and after marriage, and creating flexible labour market opportunities that encourage the active participation of women in economic activities.

Executive summary

Child marriage remains a prevalent global practice, with around one in five girls marrying before the age of 18 in 2022.1 A considerable variation can also be seen across countries. Child marriage has been shown to have lifetime consequences for girls in terms of poor educational, health and economic outcomes, depriving them of their basic rights and leaving the next generation at a disadvantage. The issue has been aggravated by the COVID-19 pandemic and demands effective and conscious intervention, especially in the poorest countries that exhibit the highest rates of child marriage.² Despite a declining trend in child marriage, the current rate in the Arab region remains sizeable, with a wide variation across countries.³ While the prevalence of child marriage across the Arab region has dropped from one in three to one in five females, progress has stagnated over the recent decade.⁴ A growing volume of studies are increasingly demonstrating the negative effects of child marriage on a variety of developmental outcomes;⁵ however, concerted efforts and resources to neutralize the practice remain inadequate across the Arab region. To stimulate greater efforts towards eliminating child marriage, the present study underlines the economic costs of child marriage and the key mechanisms for a number of Arab countries. The report offers essential insights into the economic consequences (cost of inaction) if child marriage is neglected in Arab countries. It serves as valuable material for advocacy efforts, aiming to draw governments' attention to this pressing problem.

Economic costs are channelled through demographic, social and health implications generated as a consequence of child marriage. Demographic implications comprise unwanted pregnancies and unsafe abortions that alter future population growth, mother and child survival, and reproduction. Social implications comprise the loss of educational attainment by girls who are married as children, which eventually harms the exercise of their basic rights, agency, decisionmaking ability, earning prospects, community support and empowerment in general. Health implications include adolescent pregnancies and births, and the high fertility and maternal morbidity and mortality rates for women marrying early. These implications, endured by girls who marry as children, might be direct or indirect, as well as monetary or non-monetary, for individuals and households and cumulated at the State level.

The Phase I report, developed by ESCWA, UNFPA ASRO, UNICEF MENARO and UN-Women (2023) and entitled "The cost of child marriage over the life cycle of girls and women: evidence from Egypt, Irag, Jordan and Tunisia",⁶ studied the costs of child marriage borne by women and girls in the Arab region. Building on the earlier report, Phase II of the study extends the findings to measure the "economic costs of child marriage" for 13 of the 22 Arab countries for which the relevant data is available. The study aims to report the economic costs of child marriage in terms of the percentage of gross domestic product (GDP) loss for Arab countries. It also theoretically discusses the multiple ways in which child marriage affects women and girls at the individual level with repercussions on their families and thereby the State.

Building on earlier work⁷ and following a more robust procedure, the present report utilizes a wider spectrum of demographic, health, education and economic input indicators in the costing exercise, utilizing a life course perspective to project the economic cost of child marriage in the Arab region up to 2050 with the base year of 2001. It covers the entire productive timeline of a girl who married at the age of 15 around the year 2000. The data for input indicators was compiled from multiple sources, primarily nationally representative household surveys, including the Demographic and Health Survey, the Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey and the Labour Force Survey.

Overall findings suggest that the percentage of GDP lost due to child marriage across 13 Arab countries in 2021 was 3.2 per cent and is expected to be 3 per cent in 2050. The cumulative GDP loss is anticipated to stand at around \$3 trillion between 2021 and 2050. Regionally, in 2021, Algeria, the State of Palestine, the Sudan and Tunisia showed more than 4 per cent of GDP loss attributable to child marriage, while Qatar and the Syrian Arab Republic lost the lowest GDP (less than 1 per cent). Between 2021 and 2050, Algeria, Jordan, the State of Palestine, the Sudan, and Tunisia are estimated to lose the highest cumulative GDP attributable to child marriage if current child marriage rates persist.

It is important to note that the economic cost of child marriage not only depends on the rates of child marriage but also on the differences in demographic and socioeconomic outcomes between females married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 and above. Therefore, Algeria, Jordan and Tunisia will incur greater economic costs attributable to child marriage because they have greater fertility and educational differences across females married below 18 years of age than those married at 18 and above. On the other hand, countries like Irag and Mauritania have higher child marriage prevalence rates, but the relative differences in fertility rates and educational levels between those married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 and above are not as high as in Algeria,

Jordan and Tunisia, thus incurring lesser economic costs that are attributable to child marriage.

Our estimate (3.2 per cent in 2021 for the Arab region) is higher than earlier studies⁸ covering emerging and developing countries (1 per cent) and South Asia, the Middle East and Africa (1.4 per cent). There could be two reasons for this discrepancy: (1) the difference in the geographical coverage across all three studies: or (2) the difference in the procedure of estimation and the number of input indicators considered for the model. The current study is more comprehensive in terms of indicators inputted for the model. However, the total GDP estimates across the 13 Arab countries from this study are in tune with the World Bank estimates for the respective countries.

In terms of policy implications, the present study highlights that the extent of child marriage significantly contributes to the failure of States in achieving their economic potential. The variations in the economic cost of child marriage, measured by GDP loss, within the Arab region stem from two key factors: the prevalence of child marriage and the effectiveness of countries' healthcare and socioeconomic systems. It is imperative for Arab countries to take action in preventing child marriage and mitigating the associated demographic, health and economic impacts. By addressing critical channels such as promoting family planning and maternal and child health care to reduce high fertility and child mortality rates, ensuring access to education for girls before and after marriage, and creating flexible labour market opportunities to encourage women's participation in economic activities, countries can avert economic losses.

Contents

Acknowledgements	3
Key messages	4
Executive summary	5
Abbreviations and acronyms	9
Glossary	10
Background	12
1. Literature review	13
2. Objective of the study	17
3. Data sources and methodology	19
A. Data sources	
B. Approach	
4. Constraints and limitations	25
5. Prevalence of child marriage: National and sub-national patterns	26
6. Key mechanisms of the economic costs of child marriage	29
A. Fertility differences by age at first marriage	
B. Infant mortality differences by age at first marriage	
C. Educational differences by age at first marriage	
D. Workforce participation rate by age at first marriage	
7. Economic costs	35
A. Macroeconomic costs: GDP lost due to child marriage	
B. Household economic and health-care costs of child marriage	
8. Conclusion	40
9. Policy recommendations	42
A. Design targeted strategies for curtailing or eliminating child marriage in the Arab region	
B. Neutralize the adverse impacts of child marriage	
C. Strengthen data collection on child marriage and its impacts	
D. Promote multi-stakeholder initiatives for greater financial sustainability	
Annex	44
References	57

List of Tables

Table 1.	Review of literature on multi-country estimates of economic costs of child marriage	14
Table 2.	Total fertility rate by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries	30
Table 3.	Infant mortality differences by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries	31
Table 4.	Education level by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries	32
Table 5.	Workforce participation rate by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries	34
Table 6.	Economic costs: Percentage of GDP lost due to child marriage in Arab countries	36
Table 7.	Economic costs: Absolute difference in GDP for child marriage and non-child marriage scenar 2001–2050 (Billions of dollars)	rios, 37

List of Figures

Figure 1.	Conceptual framework: Mechanisms of the economic costs of child marriage	18
Figure 2.	Analytical framework of the simulation model in the spectrum suite 6.19: Costing of child marriage in Arab countries	22
Figure 3.	Prevalence of child marriage in Arab countries	26
Figure 4.	Prevalence of child marriage at the provincial level in selected Arab countries	28
Figure 5.	Average annual economic cost per household attributable to child marriage, 2021 (Dollars)	38
Figure 6.	Average annual health cost per household attributable to child marriage, 2021 (Dollars)	39

Abbreviations and acronyms

ANC	antenatal care
BMI	body mass index
DHS	Demographic and Health Survey
EICM	economic impacts of child marriage
EMDCs	emerging and developing countries
ERF	Economic Research Forum
ESCWA	Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia
FGM	female genital mutilation
GDP	gross domestic product
ICRW	International Center for Research on Women
IMR	infant mortality rate
LFS	Labour Force Survey
LSMS	Living Standards Measurement Study
MICS	Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey
MMR	maternal mortality ratio
PAPFAM	Pan Arab Project for Family Health
PNC	postnatal care
SDG	Sustainable Development Goal
U5MR	under5- mortality rate
UNFPA	United Nations Population Fund
UNICEF	United Nations Children's Fund
UN-Women	United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women
WDI	World Development Indicators
WH0	World Health Organization

Glossary

Antenatal care: Also called prenatal care, it is the care given to expectant mothers during the entire period of pregnancy, from conception to the beginning of labour.

Body mass index: A measure of body fat based on the height and weight of a person.

Child full immunization: Children are said to be fully immunized if they receive all due vaccines as per the national immunization schedule within the first year of birth.

Child marriage: Any formal marriage or informal union between a child under the age of 18 and an adult or another child.

DemProj module: DemProj, a demographic model in spectrum, is a computer programme for making population projections for countries or regions. DemProj projects the population for an entire country or region by age and sex, based on assumptions about fertility, mortality and migration.

Early marriage: Early marriage encompasses child marriage but also includes situations that do not qualify as child marriage, such as marriages in which one or both spouses may lack the capacity to give full and informed consent or may lack the capacity to consent to sex within a marriage.

Family planning: The conscious effort of couples to regulate the number and spacing of births through artificial and natural methods of contraception. Family planning connotes conception control to avoid pregnancy and abortion, but it also includes efforts of couples to induce pregnancy.

FamPlan module: The family planning model FamPlan projects family planning

requirements needed to reach national goals for addressing an unmet need or achieving desired fertility.

Female genital mutilation: Procedures that involve altering or injuring the female genitalia for non-medical reasons.

Gender norms: Social and cultural notions and attitudes that govern the behaviour of people in society and restrict their gender identity into what is generally considered acceptable.

Gender-based violence against women: Any act of gender-based violence that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual or psychological harm or suffering to women, whether occurring in public or private life.

Gross domestic product: The monetary value of final goods and services produced by a country's economy during a certain period.

Human capital: Economic value of the knowledge and skills of labour that impacts productivity.

Institutional delivery: Giving birth to a child in the health facilities in the area.

Intergenerational effects: The effects of or involving persons in different generations, as parents and children.

Labour force participation rate: The number of persons in the labour force as a percentage of the working-age population.

Life expectancy at birth: The average number of years that a newborn is expected to live if current death rates for a specific year in a given country do not change. **Maternal morbidity:** Any short- or long-term health problems that are directly related to pregnancy and/or childbirth.

Maternal mortality ratio: The number of maternal deaths per 100,000 live births.

Mean age at marriage: The mean age of men or women at first marriage if subject throughout their lives to the age-specific marriage rates of first marriages only in a given year.

Mean years of schooling: The average number of completed years of education of a country's population aged 25 years and older, excluding years spent repeating individual grades.

Net migration: The number of immigrants minus the number of emigrants over a period.

Per capita GDP: Economic output per person of a country, calculated by dividing the total GDP by the population of the country.

Postnatal care: Care given to the mother and the newborn, immediately after childbirth and up to six weeks post-delivery.

RAPID module: Resources for the Awareness of Population Impacts on Development (RAPID) projects the social and economic consequences of high fertility and rapid population growth for sectors such as labour, education, health, urbanization and agriculture.

Sex ratio at birth: The number of live female births per 1,000 live male births.

Spectrum simulation model: A system of policy models that supports analysis, planning and advocacy for health programmes. It is used to project future needs and examine the effects of policy options.

Stunting: The impaired growth and development that a child experiences from poor nutrition, repeated infection and inadequate psychosocial stimulation.

Total fertility rate: The average number of children that would be born alive to a woman (or group of women) during her lifetime if she were to pass through her childbearing years conforming to the agespecific fertility rates of a given year.

Urbanization: The shift of human populations from rural to urban areas.

Wasting: Refers to acute malnutrition and is the result of recent rapid weight loss or the failure to gain weight. A wasted child is too thin for his or her height.

Background

Child marriage is defined as any formal marriage or informal union between a child under the age of 18 and an adult or another child. In 2015, the United Nations introduced the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, with Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 5 focused on achieving gender equality and women's empowerment by 2030 and calling for the universal eradication of child marriage under Target 5.3.

However, despite receiving legal and social attention globally, this practice remains a pervasive human rights violation.

Around 650 million women alive today were married before the age of 18, and most of them are located in the African and South Asian regions.

Over one in three girls in most countries in these regions still marry before turning 18 years old, and almost one in five bear their first child before the age of 18. The COVID-19 pandemic has only further accentuated the plight, as 10 million more girls, over and above 100 million, stand at risk of child marriage by 2030.

In the Arab region, around one in five girls marry before turning 18 years of age. Though the child marriage rate in the Arab region has been declining over the last 25 years, no signs of further progress have been observed in the past decade.

Child marriage often perpetuates a cycle of poverty, low education, high fertility and poor health, which hinders societies' economic and social development. In particular, it has a greater impact on girls, as the associated effects are long-term and often intergenerational.

Though child marriage may not lead to similar social and biological consequences for boys, it does coerce them to provide for the family prematurely and affects their career trajectory due to lack of education. Currently, at the global level, 115 million boys and men are wed before their 18th birthday, with most located in Central America.

This exercise is an extension of the earlier (Phase I) report drafted by the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) and the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN-Women) on "The cost of child marriage over the life cycle of girls and women: evidence from Egypt, Iraq, Jordan and Tunisia", which outlines the social, health and economic costs of marrying young at different stages of woman's life. The report found that child marriage has negative effects on female fertility, education, labour force participation and earnings, as well as on the health of the children born to these young mothers. Furthermore, child marriage tends to have direct implications on decision-making and the prevalence of domestic violence.

The Phase II report is a continuation of the previous exercise on costing child marriage with a special focus on the aggregate economic cost of child marriage. The study estimated the economic costs of child marriage for 13 countries in the Arab region.

Literature review

Global literature on child marriage is heavily skewed towards social, demographic and health implications. In particular, most of these studies have reported differences in health, education and employment outcomes for girls married before and after turning 18 years old. Few studies have documented the economic cost of child marriage, particularly the macroeconomic costs (e.g. percentage of GDP loss due to child marriage). The literature constraint is more significant for the Arab region than other regions of the world; thus, we have utilized both global and Arab region studies to build conceptual and analytical frameworks for the current study. We have organized the literature review into three sections: (1) drivers of child marriage; (2) economic costs; and (3) child marriage in the context of the Arab region.

Drivers: The documentation on child marriage consistently highlights several structural factors that generate and intensify child marriage, ranging from economic factors such as poverty and limited work opportunities; sociocultural factors such as education, social practices,

religious beliefs, ethnicity, class and gender norms; and political factors such as instability, including conflict, displacement and natural disasters. All these factors jeopardize a girl's voice and autonomy, putting her in the loop of early marriage and its eventual consequences.⁹ The poorest countries, regions and households often confront the greatest prevalence of child marriage,¹⁰ with poor girls residing in rural regions as the most vulnerable.¹¹ Moreover, the lack of work opportunities for girls due to social norms and practices may cause parents to consider it unnecessary to invest in their schooling.¹²

More often than not, as the growing evidence shows, the level of education tends to determine a girl's age at marriage; as such, lower education attainment is associated with a lower age at marriage. Furthermore, child marriage has been demonstrated to be

> deeply entrenched in social practices and traditions. Diverse settings serve as drivers for child marriage that are prevalent in respective set-ups, notably the practice of dowry or bride wealth, which can generate instant economic gains for a family;¹³ community pressure to conform to societal norms;¹⁴ using the marriage of girls

to settle family disputes;¹⁵ the fear of sexual harassment or sexual violence;¹⁶ the desire to control girls' sexuality to avoid unwanted pregnancies or jeopardizing the family's

the socioeconomic and political processes that structure hierarchical power relations, stratifying societies based on class, occupational status, level of education, gender, etc".

"Structural determinants are

Solar and Irwin, 2010.

honour;¹⁷ and internalized social norms whereby girls themselves desire to marry early due to perceived vulnerabilities and a lack of alternatives.¹⁸

Conflict and war impact women and girls in uniquely gendered ways, albeit varying based on the location, earnings, social setup and cultural setting.¹⁹ Conflict-induced instability generates fear of injury and death, escalates incidents of sexual violence, triggers food insecurity and deepens gender stereotypes. Such instability leads to a low mean age for females at the time of marriage, higher child marriage rates and low female literacy rates.²⁰ For families in conflict zones, child marriage becomes a negative coping mechanism to "save" the girl from perceived exploitation while conserving limited resources by passing responsibility for her to another household. Child marriage, therefore, can be interpreted as a social exchange of girls by the family to maximize their resources and safety nets.²¹

The economic costs of child marriage: Age at marriage is a significant determinant of population dynamics, given that it sets the foundation for forthcoming factors in deciding a girl's quality of life. While child marriage is widely addressed as a human and women's rights issue, lately, studies have highlighted and quantified the economic costs of child marriage (table 1).²²

Authors	Countries covered	Data and methodology	Main findings
Wodon and others, 2017	Bangladesh, Burkina Faso, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Republic of Congo, Egypt, Ethiopia, Malawi, Mali, Mozambique, Nepal, Niger, Nigeria, Pakistan, Uganda, Zambia	Demographic and health survey (DHS), living standards measurement study (LSMS), economic impacts of child marriage (EICM)/ regression analysis	Growth, health, education, labour force participation and decision-making: areas most negatively impacted by child marriage are fertility and population growth, education and earnings, and the health of the children born to young mothers. Eradicating child marriage would generate a global savings of approximately \$4 trillion in annual welfare expenditures by 2030.
Mitra and others, 2020	76 emerging and developing countries (EMDCs)	International Monetary Fund, UNICEF, World Bank database/growth model	Economic growth: eradicating child marriage would significantly enhance economic growth – if child marriage were ended today, long-term annual per capita real GDP growth in EMDCs would rise by 1.04 percentage points.
Goli, 2016	India	Census of India, DHS and India human development survey	Demographic, health, education and economic outcomes: GDP loss for India due to child marriage is 1.7 per cent.

Table 1. Review of literature on multi-country estimates of economic costs of child marriage

Source: Authors' compilation.

Note: Two studies that quantified the economic cost of child marriage have certain limitations, and this study attempts to address some of them. For instance, neither of these studies extensively covered the Arab region. While Wodon and others (2017) included only Egypt, Mitra and others (2020) studied EMDCs as a whole.

The economic cost of violence against women and girls (child marriage, in this case), defined in the UN-Women report "The costs of violence", is the direct and indirect tangible cost with a monetary value. These could be the private costs endured by young girls and their next generation, or public costs such as an increased burden on the government's health-care and education systems. The total costs tend to have a multiplier effect on GDP and economic development, triggering the vicious cycle of inter-generational poverty and inequality.

Child marriage directly lowers women's work prospects and financial returns due to low educational levels. At the same time, it indirectly increases the proportion of their unpaid household work resulting from higher lifetime fertility. To corroborate, Savadogo and Wodon (2017a) found that child marriage reduces earnings in adulthood for women marrying early by 9 per cent through its impact on education. In some countries, it has been noted to affect decision-making and bargaining power.

Therefore, economic costs are the closest channels affecting the GDP of a State through the low employment rate of women married as children, the low wage rate of their unskilled jobs, and lower earnings, savings and hence a lower tax generation for the State.

Child marriage in Arab countries: Like many other regions in the world, the Arab region has patriarchal norms whereby women are expected to prioritize their family before their own rights as individuals.

This includes the institutionalization of policies that work to preserve the patriarchal status quo that ultimately governs economic, political and social decision-making.

In the past decade, conflict has tended to drive the many instances of child marriage

in the region, resulting in refugees and displaced families resorting to the practice to protect girls from sexual violence and thus safeguard the family's honour.

In some cases, child marriage is linked to kidnapping and trafficking by armed groups and militias; the Syrian Arab Republic and Iraq have recorded such instances of the abduction of girls.

In Jordan, child marriage incidents have increased since the onset of the conflict in the Syrian Arab Republic in 2011, particularly among Syrian refugees. For example, the rate of child marriage among Syrian girls in Jordan increased from 33.1 per cent in 2010 to 43.8 per cent in 2015, impacting their sexual and reproductive health in terms of untimely pregnancies, domestic violence, social alienation, mental health issues and a loss of work opportunities.

There is strong evidence of the relationship between child marriage and deep-rooted cultural beliefs and discriminatory gender norms in the Arab region. For instance, in Egypt, child marriage is linked with community notions related to female genital mutilation (FGM), while in the Syrian Arab Republic, young girls are persuaded to marry at a young age due to their sexual inexperience.

Poverty is another factor that engenders child marriage in countries such as Egypt, Libya, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic and Yemen.

The trend is also noted in Iraq, Jordan and Morocco, where girls in low-income families, viewed as a financial burden, were twice as likely to marry young than in wealthier households in 2006–2011.

A study on Syrian refugees in Egypt highlights that underperforming girls in

school were better off married, and girls interested in education were retained in school to continue their studies and had their marriages postponed.

Among other factors are a worsening economy and growing inflation rates that negatively impact the survival of low-income families, particularly with young women, in these regions.

Phase I of this exercise explored the costs of child marriage on women and

girls in four Arab countries and is the only comprehensive study that has highlighted the social and health costs of child marriage at different stages of women's lives. Women and girls who are married young in Egypt, Iraq, Jordan and Tunisia experienced serious ramifications at each stage of life in terms of fertility, decisionmaking, education, autonomy, labour force participation and mortality rates of their children. Hence, Phase II builds on these findings to focus on the loss of income (or GDP) for the Arab region. 2.

Objective of the study

In the Arab region, research has mainly focused on examining the prevalence of child marriage, identifying the social, economic and political factors that drive this practice, and investigating its harmful effects on girls and women. While the Phase I report established a link between child marriage and various outcomes related to demographics, health, education and the labour market, it did not quantify the economic losses that result from this practice for the State. To gain a better understanding of the actual short- and long-term economic costs that women, their families and the Government will bear, it is crucial to evaluate the impact of child marriage on the GDP of all Arab countries.

Therefore, the goal of this study is to conduct a cost analysis that measures the impact of child marriage on the GDP of countries, with the aim of strengthening the case for eradicating this practice in the region. The study advances recommendations to reduce the economic burden of child marriage by taking proactive steps to address the intermediate channels that contribute to economic implications.

The present study employs the spectrumbased simulation model and incorporates a wide range of input indicators to provide a detailed analysis of the demographic, social and macroeconomic costs associated with child marriage. Unlike Mitra and others (2020), the present study does not rely solely on a macroregression model approach. Instead, its hierarchical and component simulation approach enables the inclusion of more input parameters and the estimation of a larger number of outcome indicators. Moreover, the model used in the study not only projects the cost of inaction on child marriage as a percentage of GDP loss but also includes other key demographic and health indicators up to 2050, covering the entire productive lifespan of a girl who was married at age 15 around the year 2000.

Conceptual framework: Mechanisms of the economic costs of child marriage

Child marriage incurs economic costs through multiple channels, as depicted in figure 1.

This practice has demographic implications such as high fertility levels, early childbirth

and population growth, which directly impact economic outcomes.²³ Child marriage also disrupts educational attainment, leading to limited decision-making ability, particularly in terms of reproductive choices, instances of gender-based violence against women and low labour force participation,²⁴ resulting in poor health status and low earnings. Poor health conditions and higher disability and mortality risks further exacerbate household financial conditions.²⁵ The effects of child marriage are also intergenerational, as they hinder the creation of human capital in future generations.²⁶ Poor wage earnings and household savings result in lower tax returns for the State, while poor health conditions lead to greater State spending on health care. Thus, the State economy is affected from both the savings and expenditure ends.²⁷





Sources: Authors, adapted from Goli (2016); Wodon and others (2017); Mitra and others (2020); and Psaki and others (2021).

3. Data sources and methodology

A. Data sources

Comparatively, the Arab region lacks the availability of reliable and consistent data to measure and monitor child marriage and its causes and consequences. Recurrent conflicts and geopolitical issues in the region worsen the global periodic surveys critical for cross-country comparisons. Of the 22 countries that constitute the Arab region, only 13 countries had relevant data for the time period under consideration (2001–2020).²⁸ For the exercise of costing child marriage in this region, the data for the input indicators was collected and compiled from multiple sources for the period 2001–2020. The data sources used for analysis include: (i) demographic health surveys (DHS); (ii) multiple indicator cluster surveys (MICS); (iii) labour force surveys (LFS); (iv) United Nations World Population Prospects; (v) world development indicators (WDI); (vi) United Nations Model Life Table (West Asia Model); (vii) countryspecific censuses from Arab countries; and (viii) official statistics of the respective Arab countries. The present study adopted interpolation²⁹ and extrapolation³⁰ methods to fill the data gaps between any years.

Globally, the DHS is the largest data source for population, health, human immunodeficiency

virus (HIV) and nutrition and is internationally comparable and surveyed in about 90 countries. Some of the Arab countries have been covered under the DHS programme, such as Egypt (2014, special DHS in 2015), Jordan (2017/2018), Mauritania (2019–2021), Morocco (2003/2004), the Sudan (1989/1990), Tunisia (1988) and Yemen (2013).³¹ The MICS is the largest source of reliable internationally comparable data on women and children globally and has been carried out once or more in 118 countries. The latest MICS within the Arab region are: Algeria (2018/2019), Egypt (2013/2014), Iraq (2018), Mauritania (2015), Oman (2014 restricted), the State of Palestine (2018/2019), Qatar (2012), Somalia (2011), the Sudan (2014), the Syrian Arab Republic (2006), Tunisia (2018) and Yemen (2006). Although the Pan Arab Project for Family Health (PAPFAM) is available in Libya, the study excluded Libya, due to a lack of information comparability in PAPFAM with the DHS and MICS, and Oman, due to a lack of access to the microdata. Overall, the study covers 13 Arab countries that have microdata from the latest available DHS or MICS.32

In addition, we collected information on employment and unemployment from

the WDI, LFS and official statistics of the respective countries. The total and projected population data were collected from the countries' censuses and United Nations World Population Prospects, respectively. The study used the most suitable model life table from two sets of standard model life table families³³ to derive a variety of mortality indicators and underlying mortality patterns for the estimation and projection of the population for each country. The data on the base year GDP in United States dollars (\$), annual GDP growth rate (%), and urbanization (%) were collected from the WDI. In addition, education and health-related indicators were compiled from multiple data sources including DHS, MICS, censuses, and official statistics of the countries (see the details in annex table 1).

B. Approach

The linkage between child marriage and economic growth is not straightforward because it directly correlates with some "conventional" economic growth determinants such as fertility, education, health and employment, among others. Wodon and others (2017) outlined five main channels – health, education, fertility, labour force participation and decisionmaking – through which child marriage impacts economic growth. In their analytical model, Wodon and colleagues further consolidated these channels into human capital (i.e. education and health), as there is a significant overlap across these channels. Later, the study by Mitra and others (2020) also recognized the interdependence between health, education, economic growth and other intermediates operating under the costing exercise of child marriage.

Following Wodon and others (2017) and Mitra and others (2020), this study used four sets of parameters (i.e. demographic, health, education and economic) in the costing exercise of child marriage in a life course perspective. Child marriage is like a silhouette on lifetime outcomes, as it affects skill formation, health and economic consequences at all stages of life. In this study, by saying "life course", we mean the estimates are cumulative economic costs of child marriage associated with education, health and labour market losses, which operate at different stages of an individual life (box below). Moreover, several other intermediates - such as women's decision-making ability and gender-based violence against women – that influence economic outcomes were not included as separate variables because they are highly collinear with demographic, health, education and employment parameters. Nevertheless, within four broad sets of parameters (demographic, health, education and economic), the model used in this study includes other contingent factors such as age structure of the population and its drivers, economic status and its predictors, and the urbanization level of women's country of residence. Figure 2 explains the complete operational (or analytical) framework of the simulation model and the parameters used to estimate the economic costs of child marriage in the Arab region.

While the present study follows the simulation approach used by Wodon and others (2017), its analytical framework for estimating the economic costs of child marriage is slightly different and adheres to a more comprehensive procedure. We have extended the projection of the economic costs of child marriage for the Arab region up to 2050 with the base year of 2001. The period 2001 to 2050 is selected considering the working lifespan of around 50 years for a female married at the age of 15. For instance, in this model, a female who married in the year 2001 at age 15 (base year for this study) is expected to live up to 65 years (up to 2050, a goalpost year for this study) as a worker or a non-worker. However, the input indicators are not available for all countries from 2001. In such cases, the base year has been chosen as per the availability of the data. The life-cycle approach

Life-cycle approach: A life-cycle approach is adopted to study all stages in a person's lifespan to understand the effects of skill formation at one stage upon subsequent stages in terms of human capital and health consequences.

Why is the life-cycle approach important for assessing the economic costs of child marriage?

Cunha and Heckman (2007) introduced the skill formation model to understand the effect of child marriage on a girl's human and social development across her lifespan because cognitive skills and health status acquired at one stage tend to influence the next stage.

Due to child marriage, the process of skill acquisition, mainly educational attainment, is distorted at the stage of adolescence, which consequently has lifetime repercussions on knowledge accumulation and health, particularly the psychosocial aspect of women's health, and the formation of human capital in general.

Child marriage affects the childbearing patterns of females, resulting in high fertility rates and lower gaps between childbirths, which risks their own and their children's lives. The negative effects are noted on a girl's psychosocial well-being, education completion and consequently her earning potential. The lack of educational attainment also restricts the intergenerational mobility of married adolescents. Additionally, these adolescent girls have low knowledge accumulation regarding contraception usage and sex-related infections that can seriously endanger their lives.^a

The disadvantage of child marriage reflects in females' decision-making ability, in particular their reproductive choices and decisions related to their children's lives.^b These disadvantages spill across life stages and generations, and the costs are borne by these women, their children as well as the society in which they live. Therefore, it is imperative to study the costs of child marriage through the life-cycle approach.

^a Alderman and others, 2001; Corak, 2006; Black and Devereux, 2011; UNFPA, 2013.

^b Kabeer, 1999, 2008.

The study used three key modules of the spectrum-based simulation approach: DemProj, FamPlan and RAPID (figure 2). DemProj stands for demographic projection module in the spectrum simulation model. It provides age-sex population base parameters and their projection for the simulation module. The projection function works on a set of assumptions about fertility, mortality and migration for goalpost years.

Figure 2. Analytical framework of the simulation model in the spectrum suite 6.19: Costing of child marriage in Arab countries



Source: Authors' compilation.

The FamPlan module stands for the projection of family planning parameters. Family planning inputs are needed to reach national goals for addressing unmet needs or achieving desired fertility. For this study, the family planning module provides necessary parameters that can predict probable differences in family planning indicators and their consequences for the fertility of child-married women and non-child married women.

Resources for the Awareness of Population Impacts on Development (RAPID) projects the social and economic consequences of high fertility and rapid population growth for such sectors as labour, education, health, urbanization and agriculture. For the simulation model, RAPID provides the differential probability of socioeconomic achievements of child-married and nonchild married input and outcome indicators. A detailed explanation of these modules is presented in annex table 2.

The study also differs in terms of its outcome measures. We have provided macro-level demographic and health costs alongside the economic costs (GDP loss) for three different scenarios. These three scenarios include: (i) child marriage scenario – a hypothetical case where we assume all women across the Arab region are married below the age of 18; (ii) non-child marriage scenario – the best hypothetical case where we assume that all women across the Arab region are married at 18 years of age or above; and (iii) overall scenario (as usual scenario) – a case where the status guo continues, that is, child marriage continues to prevail at the current level in the Arab region.

1. Structure of the spectrum simulation model

The differences in the level of per capita income across countries can be examined by backward tracing to examine the child marriage status of a given population. This is based on the argument that in any given time, a girl married as a child would have faced demographic, health, education and labour force participation penalties that would have impacted her education, wages, income and savings, thereby having implications for economic growth and per capita GDP.³⁴ To estimate this, it is assumed that aggregate income can be represented by the Cobb-Douglas production function:

$$Y = M \times (A_{w} \times hc)^{\sigma} K^{1-\sigma}$$
⁽¹⁾

Where Y is aggregate income; M is the residual total productivity factor; A_w is the number of workers; hc is human capital per worker; K is the aggregate physical capital; and is the elasticity of income with respect to aggregate human capital.

In log term, the equation can be specified as:

$$Iny = InM + \sigma lnA_w + \sigma lnhc + (1-\sigma) InK$$
⁽²⁾

We assume that human capital, in turn, is a function of education and health and is specified as:

$$Inhc = rE_{w} + \delta H_{w} \tag{3}$$

Where E_w is education completed in years; r is the returns to an additional year of education; H_w is the health; δ is the returns to an additional gain in health.

Substituting equation (3) into (2) produces the following equation:

$$Iny = InM + \sigma lnA_{w} + \sigma [rE_{w} + \delta H_{w}] + (1-\sigma) InK$$
(4)

The percentage effect on income due to a change in the rate of child marriage can be derived using the total differential of equation (4) for a fraction of the workforce at time t that was child married (CM_w) as:

$$\Delta lny_{(t)} = \sigma \left[r \frac{\Delta E_w}{\Delta CM_w} + \delta \frac{\Delta H_w}{\Delta CM_w} \right] \Delta CM_w$$
(5)

Where ΔIny is the difference in income at time t; σ is elasticity of income with respect to human capital; $\Delta E_{\psi} \Delta CM_{\psi}$ is the loss in years of schooling due to child marriage; r is the average returns lost for an additional year of schooling unattained; $\Delta H_{\psi} \Delta CM_{\psi}$ is the loss in health due to child marriage; and δ is the average labour market premium lost for additional unattained health outcomes.

> 2. Estimation of outcome indicators

Given these assumptions, we represent economic losses due to child marriage as a gap between GDP per capita in two scenarios (child marriage scenario and non-child marriage scenario) in the simulation modelling exercise:

 $Economic Loss = GDP Per Capita_{As Usual Scenario} - GDP Per Capita_{Child Marriage Scenario}$ (6)

In other words, we can also predict economic gain by estimating the gap between per capita GDP in two scenarios (as usual scenario and child marriage scenario) in the simulation modelling exercise as:

 $Economic \ Gain = GDP \ Per \ Capita_{As \ Usual \ Scenario} - GDP \ Per \ Capita_{Child \ Marriage \ Scenario}$ (7)

The aggregate production or GDP in our simulation model is estimated as:

$$GDP_{ti} = GDP_{t-li} * (l + Annual GDP Growth_{ti})$$
(8)

Where $GDP_{t,i}$ is the gross domestic product in time t under j^{th} scenario. Therefore, GDP per capita is projected as:

$$GDP Per Capita_{i} = GDP_{i} / Projected Total Population_{i}$$
(9)

Where *GDP Per Capita*_{ti} is the estimated **GDP** per capita in time t under jth scenario.

Economic cost as a percentage of GDP is estimated as follows:

$$= \left\{ \begin{array}{c} (GDP \ Total_{Non-Child \ Marriage \ Scenario} - GDP \ Total_{Child \ Marriage \ Scenario}) \\ \hline \hline Time \ Interval \\ \hline GDP \ Total_{As \ Usual \ Scenario} \end{array} \right\}$$

Where time interval is the interval between the base year to the respective time points of the estimation.

Economic cost for households is estimated as shown below:

$$= \frac{Economic Loss as Given in Equation (6) for a Country}{Number of Households in a Country}$$
(10)

Health-care cost for households is estimated as follows:

$$\frac{Health-care\ Costs_{Child\ Marriage\ Scenario} - Health-care\ Costs_{Non-Child\ Marriage\ Scenario}}{Number\ of\ Households\ in\ a\ Country}$$
(11)

The spectrum simulation model estimates health-care costs based on average health-care spending inputs provided in the model. Differential health-care costs incurred by child married and non-child married women are derived based on differential risks to various maternal and child health-care problems. A detailed technical note about the methodology of computations is given in the Annex and in a supplementary file hyperlinked at the end of this report.

Constraints and limitations

Despite implementing a robust approach to estimate the cost of child marriage, it is important to acknowledge the existence of certain data-related limitations and constraints in this research. The estimation of the economic consequences of child marriage utilizing a macro-level simulation model necessitates a wide range of input indicators, including population age-sex distribution,³⁵ fertility rates, contraceptive usage, mortality rates (such as infant mortality, under-5 mortality and maternal mortality), education levels, health status, labour force participation, urbanization, agriculture and GDP per capita. These input indicators are predominantly obtained from sources such as censuses, sample surveys like DHS, MICS and LFS, as well as vital registration and official statistics from respective countries. In this study, the most recent available data was utilized,³⁶ and extrapolation of input indicators was performed when required. It is important to note that the consequences of child marriage are intricate and hierarchical in nature. Consequently, any costing exercise conducted through a macro-level simulation model tends to underestimate rather than overestimate the true impact, as it is impossible to include all parameters directly and indirectly influenced by child marriage.

Prevalence of child marriage: National and sub-national patterns

The study presents the national and sub-national patterns of child marriage prevalence³⁷ for the 13 Arab countries included in this study (figures 3 and 4).³⁸ According to the United Nations World Population Prospects (2022), these 13 countries contribute 80 per cent of the population in the Arab region.

There is considerable variation in the prevalence of child marriage across the region and among provinces within each country. With 3.8 per cent of women married below 18 years of age at the national level in 2018/2019, Algeria is the second lowest in terms of the prevalence of child marriage among the countries investigated in this report. Despite the country's low prevalence of child marriage, there is considerable variation in the sub-national pattern. Across the seven regions in the country, the child marriage rate ranges from as low as 0.6 per cent in Nord Est to 6.2 per cent in Hauts Plateaux.



Figure 3. Prevalence of child marriage in Arab countries

Source: Authors' estimation using information from DHS and MICS.

As the most populous country in the Arab region, Egypt contributes around 24 per cent of the population. At the country level, child marriage prevalence stands at 17.4 per cent as at 2014. However, there are considerable variations among the provinces, with Fayoum, Beni Suef and Giza showing as high as 27 per cent, 26 per cent and 25 per cent, respectively, and Suez showing just 4.4 per cent of females married before the age of 18.

Iraq constitutes 9 per cent of the total population of the Arab region. In terms of the prevalence of child marriage, with 28 per cent of women married before 18 years of age, Iraq stands among the top five countries regionally. Moreover, the sub-national pattern indicates a significant variation across the 18 provinces. The child marriage rate is lowest in Duhok with 8.14 per cent and highest in Misan with 44 per cent. Najaf (37.2 per cent), Karbala (37 per cent), Thi-Qar (35 per cent), Basrah (33.5 per cent), Diala (32 per cent) and Nineveh (31 per cent) exhibit more than 30 per cent of women marrying before the age of 18, as at 2018.

With 9.7 per cent of females married below 18 years of age at the national level in 2017/2018, Jordan shows a moderate prevalence of child marriage in the region. Jordan also shows a considerable variation in the sub-national pattern of child marriage prevalence. Across the 12 governorates in the country, the child marriage rate ranges from as low as 3.27 per cent in Tafilah to 15.4 per cent in Mafraq.

In terms of the prevalence of child marriage, with 36.6 per cent of females married before the age of 18, Mauritania stands in second place among all the Arab countries considered for the study. Besides, the subnational pattern also indicates a significant variation across the 14 regions. The child marriage rate is lowest in Nouakchott-Ouest at 16.5 per cent and highest in Guidimaka at 57.3 per cent. Gorgol (50.3 per cent), Hodh Ech Chargui (49.7 per cent), Assaba (46.2 per cent) and Hodh El Gharbi (43.7 per cent) depict more than 40 per cent of females marrying before age 18 as of 2019–2021.

The average child marriage rate in Morocco is 16 per cent as at 2003/2004. Within the country, the percentage of females married before the age of 18 varies from 7.7 per cent in Grand-Casablanca to 29.4 per cent in Laâyoune-Boujdou-Sakia Al Hamra.

With 13.4 per cent of females married below 18 years of age at the national level in 2019/2020, the State of Palestine shows a moderate prevalence of child marriage in the region. The State of Palestine also indicates a substantial difference in the sub-national pattern of child marriage prevalence. Across the 16 governorates, the child marriage rate ranges from as low as 5.3 per cent in Tulkarem to 22.8 per cent in North Gaza.

With an average of 4.2 per cent of females marrying before they are 18 years old in 2012, Qatar shows one of the lowest levels of child marriage prevalence in the Arab region. However, within the country, the percentage of females married before age 18 varies from 0 per cent in Al-Shamal and Al-Wakra to 13.36 per cent in Al-Daayen.

The average prevalence of child marriage in Somalia is 45.3 per cent, which is the highest among all the Arab countries included in this study. Across the regions, the prevalence of child marriage varies considerably. It ranges from 12 per cent in Awdal to 90 per cent in Middle Juba. Ten out of 18 regions in the country have more than the national average (i.e. 45 per cent and above).

The Sudan is the second largest country, contributing around 10 per cent of the population of the Arab region. At the country level, the child marriage prevalence rate in the Sudan stands at 34.2 per cent as at 2010. However, there are considerable variations in child marriage prevalence across 18 states, ranging from 56 per cent in Central Darfur to 17.6 per cent in River Nile. South Darfur (52.3 per cent), Blue Nile (49.6 per cent), El Gadarif (47.5 per cent), East Darfur (46.3 per cent), West Darfur (45 per cent), South Kordofan (43.7 per cent) and Kassala (40.6 per cent) have over 40 per cent of females marrying before they are 18 years old.

With an average of 13.3 per cent of females marrying before 18 years as at 2012, the Syrian Arab Republic shows a moderate child marriage prevalence in the Arab region. However, within the country, the percentage of females married before the age of 18 varies from 4.7 per cent in Tartus to 26 per cent in Quneitra. At the country level, with an average child marriage rate of 1.5 per cent as at 2018, Tunisia shows the lowest prevalence among the 13 Arab countries included in this study. Even within the country, the percentage of females married before the age of 18 does not vary significantly.

With an average of 32 per cent of females marrying before 18 years as at 2013, Yemen stands in the top five countries in terms of child marriage prevalence in the Arab region. Also, the country shows huge sub-national variation across its 21 governorates. The percentage of females married before age 18 varies from 50.5 per cent in Dhamar to 10 per cent in Aden. Besides Dhamar, three other governorates (Al-Jawf, Al-Mhweit and Raymah) show a child marriage prevalence rate of more than 40 per cent.



Figure 4. Prevalence of child marriage at the provincial level in selected Arab countries

Source: Authors mapped using macro data from DHS and MICS.

Key mechanisms of the economic costs of child marriage

Both in its conceptual and empirical model, the study presents several mechanisms through which child marriage induces economic costs for a country. Following the assertion made by Wodon and others (2017) that "the impacts of child marriage are large for fertility, population growth, education as well as labour market outcomes", the present chapter empirically discusses these key indicators, which are also the critical mechanisms for the economic costs of child

h

marriage in the simulation model of the study. Also, with the support of previous studies on the subject from another geographical context, the chapter discusses how fertility, infant mortality, education, women's labour force participation, and household economic and health costs are endogenous to several other indicators, as exhibited in the conceptual and empirical model used for estimating the economic costs of child marriage in this study.

A. Fertility differences by age at first marriage

One of the known determinants of economic growth is population growth.³⁹ Population growth is greatly influenced by fertility rates. High fertility rates are a key implication of child marriage. High fertility also reflects the high number of both unwanted pregnancies and births. A higher number of births is a mechanism through which child marriage affects the State economy.⁴⁰ The study thus analyses the fertility differences in association with the age at first marriage for a thorough understanding of the phenomenon. Though age at first birth is also indicative of the same, the study avoids using it owing to a high endogeneity between age at first marriage and first birth.⁴¹

	Ago at fire		
Countries	Aye at ins		Total
	Below 18 years	18 years and above	
Algeria (2018/2019)	4.1	1.9	2.8
Egypt (2014)	4.9	2.5	3.5
Iraq (2018)	4.1	3.2	3.6
Jordan (2017/2018)	3.7	2.0	2.7
Mauritania (2019–2021)	6.6	4.5	5.2
Morocco (2003/2004)	4.4	2.2	2.5
State of Palestine (2019)	5.6	2.6	3.8
Qatar (2012)	2.2	1.8	2.0
Somalia (2006)	7.7	5.8	6.7
Sudan (2014)	7.2	3.8	5.2
Syrian Arab Republic (2006)	4.5	3.2	3.8
Tunisia (2018)	3.3	1.3	2.1
Yemen (2013)	5.8	4.0	4.4

Table 2. Total fertility rate by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries

Source: Authors' estimation using information from DHS and MICS.

Total fertility rate (TFR) is a key measure of fertility that refers to the average number of children born per woman over their lifetime. In table 2, we show the TFR differences across females married below 18 years of age and for those who married at 18 and above. The findings suggest considerable but varying fertility differences for females married below 18 years and those married at 18 years and above across the 13 Arab countries. For instance, in Algeria, females married below age 18 have a TFR of 4.1 compared to only 1.9 among those married at 18 years and above. The largest fertility differences by age at first marriage are found in Tunisia where females married below 18 years of age have 2.5 times higher fertility than their counterparts. Among other countries, Egypt, the State of Palestine and Morocco have more than double the fertility rates among females married below 18 years of age compared to those married at age 18 and above. Despite having higher fertility rates, Mauritania, Iraq, Yemen and the Syrian Arab Republic show lesser fertility differences by age at first marriage. In contrast, the Sudan and Somalia have higher fertility rates and higher differences by age at first marriage. The least differences are found in Qatar and Iraq.

B. Infant mortality differences by age at first marriage

Population health is also a recognized human capital factor of economic growth that expresses its impact both directly and indirectly. Population health directly determines the quality of human capital, while it has an indirect bearing on economic growth through its influence on population growth.⁴² The infant mortality rate (IMR) and under-5 mortality rate (U5MR), which refer to child deaths below 1 year and below 5 years per 1,000 live births, respectively, are sensitive population health indicators. These are not only key measures of child health but also for maternal and child health care. Mortality among infants and children is higher among adolescent mothers compared to their counterparts married above the age of 18.⁴³ This generates from multiple avenues such as the young mother's malnutrition affecting the children's nutritional status, her restricted decision-making regarding reproductive choices and access to health care, limited agency and mobility, and low knowledge attainment on the matters of contraception and sexually transmitted infections.⁴⁴ The IMR and U5MR differences across females married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 and above are shown in table 3.

	Infant mort	ality rate (IM	R)	Under-5 mortality rate (U5MR)			
Countries	Age at first	marriage		Age at first	marriage		
	Below 18	18 years	Overall	Below 18	18 years and	Overall	
	years	and above		years	above		
Algeria (2018/2019)	27	16	17	30	18	19	
Egypt (2014)	25	21	22	31	26	27	
Iraq (2018)	24	22	23	27	25	26	
Jordan (2017/2018)	20	16	17	22	19	20	
Mauritania (2019–2021)	35	30	33	43	38	41	
Morocco (2003/2004)	45	38	40	51	46	47	
State of Palestine (2019/2020)	15	11	12	18	13	14	
Qatar (2012)	8	6	7	10	8	9	
Somalia (2006)	138	54	86	217	84	135	
Sudan (2014)	57	47	52	76	60	68	
Syrian Arab Republic (2006)	19	17	18	23	21	22	
Tunisia (2018)	15	13	14	18	15	17	
Yemen (2013)	47	39	43	57	48	53	

Table 3. Infant mortality differences by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries

Source: Authors' estimation using information from DHS and MICS.

The findings suggest sizeable but varying IMR and U5MR differences for females married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 years and above across the 13 Arab countries included in this study. For instance, Somalia has the largest difference (2.6 times) in IMR among females married below 18 years of age compared to those married at 18 years and above. In Algeria, the childhood mortality rates among females married below the age of 18 are almost double those of women who were married above age 18. The rest of the countries have a difference in childhood mortality rates ranging from 1 to <2, with children of females married below 18 years of age faring worse for all the countries compared to women married at the age of 18 years and above. A similar pattern of differences by age at first marriage is also found in the case of U5MR.

C. Educational differences by age at first marriage

Education is a key human capital measure that predicts economic growth.⁴⁵ Disruptions in the educational attainment of childmarried women are widely recognized in the literature. Females married below 18 vears of age are less likely to enter higher education compared to women married at higher ages.⁴⁶ Lower educational levels for women bring poor social and economic outcomes not only to the individual but to the respective households and the State as well.⁴⁷ Thus, education is a mechanism through which child marriage may affect the State economy. Table 4 presents educational differences by age at first marriage. Findings suggest considerable but varying differences in higher education across women married below 18 years of age and those above

18 years of age. For instance, in countries like Algeria and Morocco, the difference in higher education among females married below 18 years of age and those who married at the age of 18 and above is 20 and 67 times, respectively, while the differences are the least in Qatar (2 times) and Irag (5 times). Other countries, such as Egypt, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic and Yemen, show higher educational attainment ranging among women married at and above 18 years of age compared to females married below 18 years of age. Differences in the education levels for Jordan, Mauritania, the State of Palestine and Tunisia are around seven times on average, with women married at the age of 18 and above faring better in all these countries.

		Education level						
Countries	Age at first marriagePre-go or no1 (2018/2019)Less than 18 years 18 years and above310 (2018/2019)Less than 18 years 18 years and above32014)18 years and above3	Pre-primary or none	Primary and lower secondary	Higher secondary and above	Total			
	Less than 18 years	30.0	68.8	1.2	100.0			
Algeria (2018/2019)	18 years and above	9.9	65.5	24.6	100.0			
	Total	10.6	65.6	23.7	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	40.9	58.1	1.0	100.0			
Egypt (2014)	18 years and above	17.7	63.6	18.7	100.0			
	Total	24.0	62.1	13.9	100.0			

Table 4. Education level by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries

		Education level						
Countries	Age at first marriage	Pre-primary or none	Primary and lower secondary	Higher secondary and above	Total			
	Less than 18 years	19.3	73.4	7.3	100.0			
Iraq (2018)	18 years and above	11.9	51.9	36.2	100.0			
	Total	13.6	56.9	29.5	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	3.8	90.8	5.4	100.0			
Jordan (2017/2018)	18 years and above	1.8	54.3	43.9	100.0			
	Total	2.2	61.9	35.8	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	75.7	24.2	0.1	100.0			
Morocco (2003/2004)	18 years above	42.9	50.4	6.7	100.0			
	Total	50.0	44.7	5.3	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	43.0	56.6	0.4	100.0			
Mauritania (2019–2021)	18 years and above	27.0	69.6	3.4	100.0			
	Total	32.8	64.9	2.3	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	0.6	92.0	7.4	100.0			
State of Palestine	18 years and above	0.5	53.0	46.5	100.0			
(2018)	Total	0.5	65.4	34.1	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	9.7	59.0	31.3	100.0			
Qatar (2012)	18 years and above	2.6	37.9	59.5	100.0			
	Total	3.0	39.2	57.8	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	66.4	33.4	0.1	100.0			
Somalia (2006)	18 years and above	56.0	43.0	1.1	100.0			
	Total	60.2	39.1	0.7	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	49.8	49.3	1.0	100.0			
Sudan (2010)	18 years and above	22.8	61.4	15.8	100.0			
	Total	32.0	57.3	10.7	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	17.3	81.3	1.4	100.0			
Syrian Arab Republic	18 years and above	13.7	71.5	14.8	100.0			
(2000)	Total	14.2	73.0	12.8	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	23.5	73.6	2.9	100.0			
Tunisia (2018)	18 years and above	7.5	66.4	26.0	100.0			
	Total	8.0	66.7	25.4	100.0			
	Less than 18 years	71.2	28.2	0.6	100.0			
Yemen (2006)	18 years and above	56.3	36.9	6.8	100.0			
	Total	66.2	31.1	2.7	100.0			

Source: Authors' estimation using information from DHS and MICS. **Note:** Figures are reported for women in the age group 15–49 years.

D. Workforce participation rate by age at first marriage

The workforce participation rate of a population has a direct bearing on a household and country's economic prospects, while child marriage has an effect on the individual's participation in the labour market.⁴⁸ Even so, a male's labour force participation increases after marriage while a female's declines. The ILOSTAT, using data from 107 countries, has revealed that men have a higher level of participation in the labour force than females, while this gender gap is worsened for married men and women.⁴⁹ Furthermore, childbearing also decreases the participation among females.⁵⁰ Table 5 presents the differences in participation in the labour market by married females below 18 years of age and women married at 18 years and above for those in the age group of 15-49 years for

five Arab countries. The findings suggest considerably low but varying differences in the workforce participation rate for females married below 18 years of age compared to those married at 18 years and above. For instance, the workforce participation rate for females married below 18 years of age in Algeria is nearly three times less with reference to those married at 18 years and above. Even in Morocco and Egypt, the differences in women's workforce participation rate are considerably low for females married below 18 years of age compared to those married at 18 years and above, Furthermore, Mauritania and Yemen also exhibit a lower workforce participation rate for females married below 18 years of age compared to those married at 18 years and above.

Countries	Age at firs	Total	
Countries	Below 18 years		
Algeria (2018/2019)	2.2	7.5	6.9
Egypt (2014)	11.7	17.8	16.1
Jordan (2017/2018)	5.9	16.7	14.5
Mauritania (2019–2021)	23.6	27.6	25.6
Morocco (2003/2004)	13.5	21.4	18.4
Yemen (2013)	9.8	12.4	10.9

Table 5. Workforce participation rate by women's age at first marriage in Arab countries

Sources: Authors' estimation using information from DHS (as data pertaining to workforce participation is not collected in MICS). **Note:** Workforce participation information for other Arab countries is not available. Figures are reported for women in the age group 15–49 years.

Economic costs

A. Macroeconomic costs: GDP lost due to child marriage

Table 6 shows the percentage of GDP lost due to child marriage across the 13 Arab countries included in this study. In 2021, Algeria lost the highest percentage of GDP (5.1 per cent), while Qatar lost the lowest percentage of GDP (0.1 per cent). Ten countries lost over 2 per cent of their GDP, with the State of Palestine, the Sudan and Tunisia losing over 4 per cent (4.3 per cent, 4.9 per cent and 4.3 per cent, respectively). The remaining three countries had lower than 2 per cent of their GDP lost due to child marriage, with only Qatar and the Syrian Arab Republic below 0.5 per cent (0.1 per cent and 0.3 per cent, respectively).

It is important to note that the economic cost of child marriage not only depends on the rates of child marriage but also on the differences in demographic and socioeconomic outcomes between females married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 years and above. Therefore, Algeria, Jordan and Tunisia will incur greater economic costs attributable to child marriage because they have greater fertility and educational differences across females married below 18 years of age than those married at 18 years and above. While, for countries like Iraq and Mauritania, despite having higher child marriage prevalence rates, the relative differences in fertility rates and education levels between those married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 years and above are not as high as those in Algeria, Jordan and Tunisia, thus incurring lesser economic costs that are attributable to child marriage.

Given the model used in this costing exercise, the trends remain more or less the same in the projected years. In 2050, the Sudan is projected to lose the highest percentage of its GDP (5.1 per cent), while Qatar is projected to lose the lowest at 0.1 per cent. Eight countries are projected to lose over 2 per cent of their GDP due to child marriage, with the average being 4.06 per cent. The remaining five countries – Iraq, Mauritania, Qatar, Somalia and the Syrian Arab Republic – are forecasted to lose less than 2 per cent of their respective GDP, implying that good socioeconomic and health resources could help avoid the high economic costs of child marriage.

The estimated economic cost of child marriage for the Arab region stood at 3.2 per cent in 2021 and will be 3 per cent in 2050.

Countries	2001	2006	2011	2016	2021	2026	2031	2036	2041	2046	2050
Algeria				6.0	5.1	4.5	4.1	4.1	4.4	4.6	4.8
Egypt				3.7	3.4	3.1	2.9	2.8	2.9	3.0	3.2
Iraq					1.3	1.3	1.2	1.1	1.1	1.1	1.2
Jordan		4.3	3.6	3.2	3.3	3.5	3.6	3.7	3.8	4.0	4.1
Mauritania					3.5	3.0	2.6	2.3	2.2	2.0	2.0
Morocco		4.0	3.7	3.3	3.2	3.2	3.3	3.5	3.6	3.7	3.9
Qatar				0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1
Somalia			2.6	2.4	2.1	1.9	1.8	1.8	1.9	1.9	1.8
State of Palestine			5.1	4.7	4.3	3.9	3.8	3.8	3.9	4.1	4.2
Sudan			5.7	5.2	4.9	4.7	4.5	4.5	4.7	4.9	5.1
Syrian Arab Republic			0.3	0.3	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.3
Tunisia				4.4	4.3	4.0	3.7	3.7	4.0	4.3	4.6
Yemen				3.7	3.2	2.8	2.6	2.5	2.5	2.6	2.6
Arab region					3.2						3.0

Table 6. Economic costs: Percentage of GDP lost due to child marriage in Arab countries

Source: Authors' estimation using the spectrum-based simulation approach.

In absolute terms (table 7), child marriage had an economic impact of \$40.7 billion in 2021, and this figure is expected to increase to a cumulative total of \$3 trillion by 2050. Among the countries analysed, Egypt had the highest economic cost in 2021, reaching \$91.3 billion, while Mauritania had the lowest cost at \$0.6 billion. Looking ahead to 2050, the Sudan is projected to have the highest cumulative economic cost due to child marriage, estimated at \$18,784 billion, whereas Mauritania is expected to maintain its position with the lowest cumulative economic cost at \$66.6 billion.

The prevalence of child marriage has greater economic relevance for countries with high rates of child marriage and fertility, and poor health-care services, such as Algeria, Jordan, the State of Palestine, Somalia, the Sudan and Yemen. Across the 13 Arab countries, the total GDP estimates presented in this study align with the World Bank estimates for the respective countries.⁵¹

Countries	2001	2006	2011	2016	2021	2026	2031	2036	2041	2046	2050
Algeria				41.8	70.1	198.3	513.4	1,334.1	3,491.2	8,770.4	1,7758.5
Egypt				25.9	91.3	241.4	554.5	1,250.7	2,931.4	7,037.3	14,235.7
Iraq					9.0	41.1	117.2	292.3	709.5	1,732.5	3,547.1
Jordan		2.9	10.4	19.9	30.8	49.9	83.8	149.9	289.6	605.3	1,150.4
Mauritania					0.6	2.2	4.6	8.7	17.3	35.8	66.6
Morocco		12.7	34.9	51.6	74.0	193.1	493.8	1,226.8	2,975.2	7,069.1	13,953.2
Qatar			0.6	4.7	8.7	24.7	64.5	166.0	420.9	1,035.9	2,079.7
Somalia				0.8	1.5	6.5	24.0	79.0	237.9	654.7	1,379.7
State of Palestine		0.0	0.5	1.3	2.3	3.7	6.2	11.3	22.4	46.3	85.3
Sudan			5.3	34.0	18.6	82.5	310.0	1,051.9	3,232.5	8,932.5	18,784.0
Syrian Arab Republic		0.0	4.0	0.7	1.7	6.8	27.0	99.7	326.1	933.2	1,967.1
Tunisia			0.0	10.4	19.2	43.7	92.6	204.5	485.0	1,183.2	2,414.6
Yemen				5.4	5.5	13.9	31.8	73.6	171.6	400.5	789.1
Arab region					40.7						2,920.5

Table 7. Economic costs: Absolute difference in GDP for child marriage and non-child marriagescenarios, 2001–2050 (Billions of dollars)

Source: Authors' estimation using the spectrum-based simulation approach.

B. Household economic and health-care costs of child marriage

As explained through the conceptual framework of this study, a part of the economic cost of child marriage for countries influences the household as well. Households with a woman married as a child experience greater income loss both through wages as well as excess health-care expenditures. Earlier, Wodon and others (2017), as well as Wodon and Yedan (2017b), demonstrated that the economic participation and wage earnings for females married at early ages are significantly less compared to their counterparts married at higher ages. Wages have a significant bearing on household earnings.

This section provides an analysis of the average annual economic costs borne by households⁵² and the private health-care costs⁵³ associated with child marriage. The findings presented in figure 5 indicate that households in most Arab countries face significant average annual economic costs. For example, seven Arab countries (Algeria, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Morocco, the State of Palestine and Tunisia) show average economic costs exceeding \$600 per household, with Algeria having the highest cost at \$1,173 and the Syrian Arab Republic having the lowest at \$37.

Figure 5. Average annual economic cost per household attributable to child marriage, 2021 (Dollars)



Source: Authors' estimation using the spectrum-based simulation approach.

Note: The absolute economic cost due to child marriage not only depends on the level of its prevalence but also on the economies of scale and socioeconomic, demographic and health policies of the country. Usually, larger economies tend to have a greater elasticity of costs due to prevalence of child marriage. Thus, the association between prevalence of child marriage and absolute GDP cost due to child marriage may not be strong.

The estimated average annual healthcare costs for households also show considerable variation among the countries. The range spans from \$292 in Jordan to a mere \$5 in the Syrian Arab Republic. Additionally, only four countries (Algeria, Jordan, Morocco, and the State of Palestine) have household health-care expenditures exceeding \$100 per year (figure 6).





Source: Authors' estimation using the spectrum-based simulation approach.

Note: The absolute health cost due to child marriage not only depends on the level of its prevalence but also on the economies of scale and the cost of health-care services in the country.

8

Conclusion

Child marriage has been shown to have lifetime consequences for girls regarding poor educational, health and economic outcomes, depriving them of fundamental rights and leaving the next generation at a disadvantage.⁵⁴ The issue has been aggravated by the COVID-19 pandemic and demands effective and conscious intervention, especially in the poorest countries, which exhibit the highest rates of child marriage. A growing volume of studies are increasingly demonstrating the harmful effects of child marriage on varied aspects of development outcomes.⁵⁵ However, concerted efforts and resources to neutralize the practice remain inadequate across the Arab region. To stimulate efforts towards ending child marriage, the present study presents the economic costs of child marriage and its key mechanisms.

The respective economic costs of child marriage for 13 Arab countries have been estimated from 2001 to 2050. However, the timeline varies for a few countries due to the non-availability of data. The estimated economic cost of child marriage in terms of total GDP and the percentage of GDP lost provide compelling evidence that child marriage induces enormous and exponential economic costs for the Arab region. The GDP lost due to child marriage across 13 Arab countries is estimated at 3.2 per cent for 2021 and projected to be 3 per cent in 2050, with the cumulative GDP loss around \$3 trillion during the forecasted period. Country-wise, Algeria and the Sudan were estimated to lose the highest percentage of GDP due to child marriage in 2021, while Qatar lost the lowest rate of GDP.

On the other hand, in 2050, the Sudan (5.1 per cent), Algeria (4.8 per cent) and Tunisia (4.6 per cent) are projected to lose the highest GDP due to child marriage if the current rate persists. The country-level differentials in the economic costs of child marriage in terms of GDP loss are both due to the level of child marriage and endowment factors such as the quality of health care and the socioeconomic system. It is possible that, despite similar child marriage rates, some countries have managed to control the damage caused by child marriage through better health-care and socioeconomic systems, thus reflected in the lower percentages of GDP loss. And some countries, such as the Sudan, have not experienced a significant difference in demographic and socioeconomic outcomes between females married below 18 years of age and those married at 18 years and above. Thus, economic costs solely attributable to child marriage are relatively less despite having a higher prevalence of child marriage and inferior demographic and socioeconomic outcomes in the country.

At the outset, the study finds that the economic cost of child marriage is substantial across the Arab region. Our estimate (3.1 per cent in 2021 for the Arab region) is slightly on the higher side compared to the 1.05 per cent reported by Mitra and others (2020) in the case of EMDCs and the 1.44 per cent noted by Wodon and others (2017) in the case of South Asian, Middle Eastern and African countries. The higher side estimate from the current study can be attributed to a greater number of components (i.e. direct and indirect costs) considered for the estimation. The estimated economic cost of child marriage in this study accounts for several direct and indirect costs, as shown in the analytical framework (figure 2). The economic cost due to child marriage not only depends on the level of its prevalence but also on the economies of scale and the country's socioeconomic, demographic and health policies.

From a policy perspective, the study suggests that Arab countries can increase their GDP around 3 per cent by eliminating child marriage. It is important to note that the current study does not engage in detailed empirical analyses of all the pathways through which child marriage impacts the economy of a State and intervention strategies to eliminate child marriage because they are widely documented in the existing literature. Along with its conceptual framework, a synthesis of the empirical evidence found in this study in the context of previous literature provides insights into the mechanisms through which child marriage

induces economic costs for a State and also provides possible intervention strategies to overcome this consequence.⁵⁶ The critical mechanisms identified are demographic, social and health implications. Demographic implications comprise unwanted pregnancies and unsafe abortions that alter future growth, survival and/or reproduction.⁵⁷ Social implications include the loss of educational attainment by girls who are married as children, which eventually harms the exercise of their basic rights, agency, decision-making ability, earning prospects, community support and empowerment in general.⁵⁸ Health implications include the high fertility rates of females marrying early and higher maternal morbidity and mortality rates.⁵⁹ These implications, endured by girls who marry early, might be direct or indirect, as well as monetary or non-monetary, for individuals and households and are cumulated at the State level.⁶⁰

In conclusion, the present study advances the suggestions put forward by Asha George and others (2020) that eliminating child marriage also requires addressing the structural determinants of gender inequality. The sooner a Government acts to eradicate child marriage, the greater the economic savings. Although the financial costs should not be the only reason for investing in the end of this practice, it certainly is a paramount concern. Arab countries must strengthen their social, economic, population and health policies to ensure greater gender equality in education, health and labour market outcomes. Moreover, financing to eliminate child marriage ensures human rights.

9.

Policy recommendations

The present chapter sets out policy recommendations for Arab countries based on the research and analysis undertaken for this study, along with other available evidence. The study advances the premise that Arab Governments need to act on two fronts: (1) eliminating child marriage; and (2) neutralizing the negative impacts of child marriage at the individual and household levels. It is well known that ending child marriage is crucial to advancing gender equality; therefore, Governments must address the structural determinants of gender inequality. Hence, countries must tackle harmful gender roles, norms and power relations by adopting holistic and multifaceted policies, as discussed below.

A. Design targeted strategies for curtailing or eliminating child marriage in the Arab region

Child marriage persists in the region, highlighting its localized nature and the need for targeted interventions. High-prevalence countries (over 10 per cent) should develop prevention strategies, focusing on "hotspot" areas (provinces, governorates or regions). These efforts should be accompanied by programmes that challenge harmful norms and discrimination, along with the vigilant implementation of nationwide child protection policies and legislation, including closing loopholes related to child marriage. Recent systematic reviews indicate that cash incentive programmes have effectively reduced child marriage rates in various countries.⁶¹ Therefore, Arab countries could consider adopting similar initiatives to address this issue.

B. Neutralize the adverse impacts of child marriage

Countries should adopt a comprehensive and multifaceted approach to address the adverse effects of child marriage and create an empowering environment for females. This approach should include: (1) strengthening family planning and maternal and child health-care policies to reduce unintended pregnancies, births and avoidable child deaths to lessen the population growth and thereby curtail the economic cost of child marriages in the region; (2) focusing on reducing the fertility and educational differences for girls married before and after turning 18 years old, mainly for countries that experience higher economic costs due to child marriage despite having lower child marriage prevalence; (3) being proactive with educational sector policies to ensure the continuation of girls' education before and after marriage, particularly alternative learning opportunities after marriage or while pregnant; and (4) developing and implementing flexible labour market policies that support and allow more women to enter the labour market before and after marriage.

C. Strengthen data collection on child marriage and its impacts

To effectively address the problem of child marriage in the Arab region, it is crucial to ensure the collection of reliable and disaggregated data on key indicators. Countries should establish systematic data collection processes to gather accurate and up-to-date information. This can be accomplished by developing comprehensive databases using administrative data systems or conducting sample surveys. Such initiatives will facilitate a deeper understanding of the immediate and long-term effects of child marriage on women, girls, their families, communities and the overall society.

D. Promote multi-stakeholder initiatives for greater financial sustainability

Estimating the economic impact of child marriage is a means to address the short-, medium- and long-term effects of child marriage while adopting a human rightsbased approach. Investing in initiatives to eliminate child marriage not only upholds human rights but also makes economic sense. In this regard, it is crucial for Governments to collaborate with a wide range of stakeholders to secure sustainable funding opportunities and work towards eradicating this harmful practice in the region.



Data source	Countries	Indicators	
Demographic Health Surveys (DHS)	Egypt (2014),a Jordan (2002, 2017/2018), Mauritania (2019–2021), Morocco (2003/2004), Yemen (2013)	Marriage	Age at first marriage, percentage of women in union
		Age at first birth	Mean age at first birth
		Fertility level	Total fertility rate, age-specific fertility rate, age and birth order, birth interval
		Contraception use	Contraceptive prevalence rate, method mix and source mix, percentage of sterility, unmet needs, method attributes (average age of acceptance of permanent method, average duration of use of long-term and short-term method which are non-permanent in nature)
		Maternal health care/Morbidity	Percentage of births with high risk, miscarriage rate, maternal mortality ratio
			Pregnancies wanted later, unwanted pregnancies, postpartum insusceptibility, unintended pregnancies terminated/ induced abortions
		Child health	Infant mortality rate, under-5 mortality rate
Multiple Indicator Cluster Surveys (MICS)	Algeria (2018/2019), Iraq (2018), State of Palestine (2018/2019), Qatar (2012), Somalia (2006), the Sudan (2014), Syrian Arab Republic (2006), Tunisia (2018)	Marriage	Age at first marriage, percentage of women in union
		Age at first birth	Mean age at first birth
		Fertility level	Total fertility rate, age-specific fertility rate, age and birth order, birth interval
		Contraception use	Contraceptive prevalence rate, method mix and source mix, sterility, unmet needs, method attributes (average age of acceptance of permanent method, average duration of use of long-term and short-term method which are non- permanent in nature)
		Maternal health care/Morbidity	Percentage of births with high risk, miscarriage rate, maternal mortality ratio Pregnancies wanted later, unwanted pregnancies, postpartum insusceptibility, unintended pregnancies terminated/ induced abortion
		Child health	Infant mortality rate, under-5 mortality rate

Table A.1 Data sources and variables in costing exercise

Census of the Arab countries	Algeria (2018), Egypt (2006), Iraq (2009), Jordan (2004), Mauritania (2013), Morocco (2004), State of Palestine (2017), Qatar (2010), Somalia (2002/2003 Survey and Population Estimation Survey (PESS), 2014), the Sudan (2008), Syrian Arab Republic (2004), Tunisia (2014), Yemen (2004)	Population	Total population, age-specific population
United Nations	Algeria, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Mauritania, Morocco, State of Palestine, Qatar, Somalia, the Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, Yemen (respective years)	Population prospectus	Projected population
		Model Life Table	United Nations Model Life Table
World Development Indicators (WDI), World Bank and Labour Force		GDP growth rate	GDP, annual growth rate in GDP
		Urbanization	Percentage of population living in urban areas, percentage of urban population in a major city, persons per urban household
		Education	Primary/secondary level school: age at entry; enrollment rate (percentage); students per school teacher; students per school; recurrent expenditure per school student (dollars)
		Employment	Labour force participation rate: male and female
Surveys (LI S)		Migration	Net migration
		Agriculture	Arable land (million hectares), base year production of major crop (thousand metric tons), annual growth in production of major crop (percentage), annual per capita consumption of major crop (kilograms)
Global Health Observatory, World Health Organization (WHO)		Life expectancy	Life expectancy at birth: male and female
			Health workforce
			(Population per doctor, population per hospital bed, population per nurse, population per health centre, population per hospital)
			Annual health expenditure per person

		Family planning	Expenditure (cost and fee), effectiveness, impact rates
Official and private statistics and reportsb,c,d	Algeria, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Mauritania, Morocco, State of Palestine, Qatar, Somalia, the Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, Yemen (respective years)	Post-abortion care	Percentage of abortions that are legal, percentage of illegal abortions that need treatment, percentage of maternal deaths due to abortion, relative risk of mortality for untreated versus treated abortions, cost per abortion complication treated, cost for family planning counselling/ service per case

Sources: Inner City Fund (ICF), (2000–2020); United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), (2011–2014); The World Bank Group (2000–2021); World Health Organization (WHO) (2000–2020); United Nations (2022b).

a A more recent version of the Egypt Family Health Survey was launched in 2021 but is not included in this report due to the timing.

b Rana and Goli, 2017.

c Guttmacher Institute,2021.

Figure A.1 Total number of women who married before age 18 in Arab countries (in thousands)



Source: Estimated using a triangulation of DHS, MICS and United Nations Population Prospects.

Table A.2 Methodological note: Detailed explanation of methods and assumptions in DemProj,FamPlan and RAPID modules of spectrum-based simulation approach

Estimation of input indicators and assumptions

The study used three key modules of the spectrum-based simulation approach: DemProj, FamPlan and RAPID. The input indicators and their assumptions in these three modules are described below.

DemProj module

Population projections

Population projection is a scientific tool that integrates various components of change to project future population and composition. For the projection of population for the Arab region from 2001 to 2050, the DemProj module of the spectrum projection function has been used. The population of 2001 has been used as the base year for the projection. This study used 2001 as a base year which allows for evaluating the validity and suitability of the model by comparing the projected and actual populations for the period 2001–2021.

Age-sex distribution of a population

The age-sex distribution of the population for the base year is compiled from the censuses of the respective countries and the World Population Prospects, updated by the United Nations. For a high-quality base year input, the age-sex disaggregated data obtained for the base year from the respective country censuses have been adjusted for non-sampling errors, and those who did not state their correct age have been distributed proportionately across other age groups.

Fertility levels

In this study, fertility levels are measured by a widely used indicator of fertility: total fertility rate (TFR). The trajectory of fertility for the Arab region is the most contested component in its population projections. Keeping this in mind, the study used standard methods for deriving TFR levels for all three different scenarios for both base year and goal post year. This method comprises three steps: (1) The study estimates fertility differences for three different scenarios (i.e. child marriage scenario, non-child marriage scenario, and overall scenario (as usual scenario)) in the base year using microdata from the surveys; (2) the study considers the TFR level for the goalpost year (i.e. 2050) from the median variant projection of World Population Prospects (2019) for the "as usual" scenario; and (3) the study derives the TFR level for child marriage scenario by subtracting the base year difference between the child marriage scenario and the as usual scenario. Similarly, for the non-child marriage scenario, the study derives the TFR level for the child marriage scenario and the as usual scenario.

Age distribution of fertility

With significant improvement in family planning and consequent fertility decline in countries, a definite shift in the age distribution for births is also observed. However, such a shift varies for child married women compared to non-child married women. We estimate the age-specific fertility rate for the women in age-group 15–49 years from 2001 to 2021 using survey data from the respective Arab countries. DemProj routinely optimizes the distribution of births as per the imputed assumption of the TFR. Thus, under the usual fertility scenarios, the distribution of births post-optimization process is mainly concentrated in the age group of 24–34 years, whereas a significant decline in births is observed in women aged below 20 and above 40 years. However, this distribution varies significantly for child married women compared to non-child married women. This study used three separate age distributions of fertility for three different scenarios (i.e. scenario of child married women, non-child married women, and total women or as usual scenario) assumed for the model.

Sex ratio at birth

Country-level sex ratio at birth approximations in the model for all three scenarios are estimated from the microdata, while the projected figures for the goalpost year in the case of the "as usual" scenario are adopted from World Population Prospects (2019). Keeping the difference found in microdata for sex ratio at birth estimates for child married and non-child married mothers constant up to the goalpost year, the study derives the sex ratio at birth estimates for the child marriage scenario by subtracting the difference found in the base year from the median variant sex ratio at birth estimate for the respective countries from the World Population Prospects (2019). Similarly, for the non-child marriage scenario, we have added the difference found in the base year from the median variant sex ratio at birth estimate for the respective countries for respective Arab countries from the World Population Prospects (2019).

Life expectancy at birth

Construction of a life table for populations with no or the least number of child marriages and those with the highest number of child marriages would be the ideal condition to derive the life expectancy at birth differences across the women who married below age 18 and those who married at 18 and above. However, construction of the life table for these sub-populations is not only a tedious job but also time- and resource-consuming. This study derived life expectancy at birth estimates for three different scenarios based on the experience of two different sets of geographies: the life expectancy at birth levels in provinces with the least number of child marriages are assumed to have the standard as non-child married women, while the life expectancy at birth of countries with the highest number of child marriages are assumed to have the standard as child married women. For the overall or as usual scenario, we considered a country's overall life expectancy at birth value of females.

Model life tables

The study used the Coale-Demeny model life table West regional patterns for underlying mortality patterns for estimation and projection. Previous literature suggests that mortality estimates using the West model have been more consistent in comparison with actual data for Arab countries (Stover, Heaton and Ross, 2006).

International migration

Migration is the third-most important component of population projection. The country-specific international migration (along with refugee population) is estimated using censuses, World Development Indicators of the World Bank and other official statistics.

Single-year age estimates of population, fertility and mortality

The spectrum simulation procedure also requires inputs of single-year age estimates of population, fertility and mortality rates and thus necessitates a transformation of estimates from a five-year age cohort to a single-year age. The base year population in the five-year age group has been converted into single-year age population using Beers's (1945) methodology. Following the same methodology, age-specific mortality rates, age-specific fertility rates and age-specific net migration rates have been split into a single-year age distribution. For the subsequent years, the population is projected using the cohort component method as follows:

$$P_{a,s,t,j} = P_{a-1,s,t-1,j} + 0.5 * (Mig_{a-1,s,t-1,j} + Mig_{a,s,t,j}) - Death_{a,s,t-1,t,j}$$

where $P_{a,s,t,j}$ is the population of a particular sex s at age a, at time t under the j^{th} scenario. $Mig_{a,s,t,j}$ refers to the migrant population of a particular sex s at age a, at time t under the j^{th} scenario. The $Death_{a,s,t-l,t,j}$ indicates the number of persons of a particular sex s that died at age a, between midyear and midyear under the j^{th} scenario, which is given as follows:

$$Death_{a,s,t-1,t,j} = P_{a-1,s,t-1,j} + 0.5 * (Mig_{a-1,s,t-1,j} + Mig_{a,s,t,j}) * (1 - (Survi_{a-1,a,s,t-1,j} + Survi_{a-1,a,s,t,j}) * 0.5)$$

where $Survi_{a-I,a,s,t,j}$ indicates age-specific survival rates between age a-1 and a for the person of a particular sex (s = male or female). Once the male and female populations between two time periods have been estimated, it becomes important to estimate the number of births that occurred between two midyears. The mathematical formula for estimation of births is given as follows:

$$B_{t,t-1,j} = \sum_{a=15}^{49} [Fp_{a,t-1,j} + Fp_{a,t,j} * 0.5] * [TFR_{t-1,j} + TFR_{t,j}] * 0.5 * [ASFR_{a,t-1,j} + ASFR_{a,t,j}] * 0.5$$

where $Fp_{a,t,j}$ is the female population at age a and time t and $ASFR_{a,t,j}$ is the age-specific fertility rate corresponding to age a at time t in the j^{th} scenario.

On multiplying the number of births by the corresponding sex ratio at birth, the number of male and female births is estimated. The births are then multiplied by their corresponding survival functions and placed in the initial age group 0–1 year. So, the population in the age group 0–1 is given as follows:

$$P_{0,s,t,j} = (P_{0,s,t-1,j} + P_{0,s,t,j}) * 0.5 * Survi_{0,s,t,j}$$

The population in the age zero bracket is replaced and projections for the subsequent years are carried out using the same iterative procedure until the final projection year is reached.

FamPlan module

This module is very useful in the sense that it captures various demographic and health parameters of the costing model for a country, especially in the context of child marriages and reproductive age group women. The key dimensions include fertility and use of different family planning methods, the impact of family planning, demographic events, fertility-related risks, mortality rates, post-abortion care, and associated costs and revenues. The spectrum module DemProj is integrated with other modules such as FamPlan and RAPID (Stine and Schmitz, 2013). Unlike other modules, FamPlan is an impact assessment module linked with DemProj that undertakes assumptions for reaching the family planning and fertility goals in a country. Specifically, it integrates the age-sex disaggregated population obtained from DemProj and applies it to two data types: first, the proximate determinant of fertility, and second, programme characteristics such as methods and source mix of modern contraception. The approach here is based on achieving desired fertility rates. The estimation in FamPlan is based on the famous proximate determinant of fertility framework (Bongaarts, 1978; Bongaarts and Stover, 1986; Bongaarts and Potter, 2013). The desired fertility levels and corresponding trajectories are provided in the DemProj and FamPlan modules (as explained in the previous section on DemProj). The goal for each year for the identified jth scenario (j=1 for TFR of child married women; j=2 for TFR of overall women; j=3 for TFR of non-child married women) until the final year is estimated as follows:

$TFR_{ti} = TFR_{2001} - (TFR_{2001} - TFR_g) \times PercentReductiont, k$

where $TFR_{g,j}$ is the value of TFR at the end years (2050) in j^{th} scenario, and percentage reduction refers to the gap between actual TFR and TFR at the goalpost year of 2050. However, we assume that the differences in TFR across the three scenarios are persistent till the goalpost year, 2050. So, once the TFR at year t is estimated, the corresponding prevalence of contraception is computed from the proximate determinant frameworks as follows:

$$C_{prev,t,j} = (1 - TFR_{t,k,j} / (C_{m,t,j} \times C_{i,t,j} \times C_{a,t,j} \times C_{s,t,j} \times TF)) / (1.08 \times C_{eff,j})$$

where $C_{prev,t,j}$ = contraceptive prevalence at time t; $C_{m,t}$ index of marriage; $C_{i,t}$ index of insusceptibility; $C_{a,t}$ index of abortion; $C_{s,t}$ index of sterility; TF is total fecundity; and $C_{eff,t}$ the average effectiveness of all contraceptive methods at time t.

Proximate determinants of fertility

The proximate determinants of fertility include a set of behavioural and biological variables that have a direct impact on the fertility outcome. These include the percentages of women who are married or in a union, postpartum insusceptibility, total abortion rate and sterility. For the base year of the projection, i.e. 2001, the values for the percentage of women who are married or in a union and the duration of postpartum insusceptibility have been estimated from the survey data for three different scenarios, and the values between the surveys have been interpolated. The percentage of women who will be married or in a union in 2050 is assumed to be lower than the percentage in 2001 because of the increasing median age at marriage. Similarly, postpartum insusceptibility is assumed to be lower than the estimate in 2001 because of a decreasing trend in the duration of breastfeeding practices. The total abortion rate and sterility remain the same

as those estimated for India throughout the projection period (Stover, Heaton and Ross, 2006) because these values are less likely to change over time.

Contraceptive method mix and source mix

Contraceptive method mix refers to the percentage of contraceptive users by a method to the total number of users. Thus, the sum of the contraceptive methods is 100 per cent. The method mix has been calculated from contraceptive users as reported in microdata from the surveys. For the base year, the estimates from the respective country survey data have been used. During the inter-survey period, the values are interpolated using the linear interpolation method. For the year 2050, a contraceptive method mix has been taken from the developed countries for the overall scenario, but differences observed between child married and non-child married women are retained for the goalpost year as well. Values between 2021 and 2050 are filled with the interpolated estimates obtained for all contraceptive methods separately and the corresponding method mix and users of each method. It can be expressed as follows:

$$CP_{a,m,t,j} = MethodMix_{a,m,t,j} \times CP_{a,t,j}$$

where $CP_{a,m,t}$ is the contraceptive prevalence for a particular method *m* among users of age *a* at time *t* under *j*th scenario; *MethodMix*_{*a,m,t*} refers to the share of all users using specific method *m*, at time *t*; and $CP_{a,t}$ contraceptive prevalence among users aged *a* at period *t*.

Also, the numbers of users of each method are estimated by multiplying method-specific prevalence $CP_{a,m,t}$ with married women of the reproductive age group.

$$USERs_{a,m,t,j} = CP_{a,m,t,j} \times MWAR_{a,t,j}$$

where $USERs_{a,m,t}$ refers to users of a particular method *m* among users of age *a* at time *t* and $MWAR_{a,t}$ married women of reproductive age *a* at time *t*.

The source mix is the percentage of contraceptive users who receive their services from different sources. The sum of the source mix is 100 per cent. For this study, the sources are defined as public, private and non-governmental organizations (NGOs). The information from 2001 to 2021 on the source mix is collected and estimated from the microdata. For the information during the interperiod projection, the values have been interpolated: various sources p for contraceptive method m is computed as follows:

$USERs_{a,m,p,t,j} = USERs_{a,m,t,j} \times SourceMix_{m,p,t,j}$

where $USERs_{a,m,s,t,j}$ is the number of methods that users of reproductive age a at time t rely upon source s for specific contraceptive method m under scenario j; $SourceMix_{m,p,t,j}$ refers to the share of users receiving specific contraceptive method m from sources s at time t under j^{th} scenario. For the final year of the projection (2050), the share of public sources has been reduced, and the share of private sectors and NGOs has been increased based on the current scenario in developed countries. Thus, over the year, expenditure on family planning may be reduced in the public sector and the share may be increased in both the private sector and NGOs in the future. Thus, the source of contraceptive methods in the final year of the projection may be equivalent to that of developed countries.

Child survival

The inputs for child survival are needed for the base year, i.e. 2001. The indicators for child survival include the percentage of births with any risk involved, the infant mortality rate (IMR) and under-5 mortality rate (U5MR) in the survey years, the relation of risky births to contraceptive use, the relation of IMR to risky births and the relation of under-5 mortality to risky births. Using microdata, the IMR, U5MR and percentage of risky births have been estimated for three scenarios: child married women, non-child married women and overall women. All coefficients for the relationships are assumed to be the default (Stover, Heaton and Ross, 2006).

Cost of services and consultation fees

The cost of services on contraceptive methods is taken from country-specific official reports for the year 2001. The "regression" option of the FamPlan module allows for the projection of future costs per user assuming a certain relationship. It assumes that the cost of services will decrease with an increased number of users or acceptors for a particular method (Stover, Heaton and Ross, 2006). The consultation fees for the contraceptive methods are varied across the sources of supply. The public sector supply is free of cost. The fees for NGOs are assumed to be half of those of the private sector because NGOs are generally non-profit organizations while health institutions are for-profit. The consultation fees for male and female sterilization may be equivalent to those for a C-section delivery, which are estimated by using country-specific microdata. The fees for other modern methods of contraception are collected from the countryspecific official reports on health statistics.

Method attributes

Method attributes refer to the durability of each contraceptive method. For the limiting methods, the average age of female and male sterilization is considered to be 26 years throughout the projection period. For long-acting reversible contraceptive methods, the average durations for Implanon (implant), copper T intrauterine device (IUD) and levonorgestrel-releasing intrauterine system (LNG-IUS) are two years five months, four years six months and three years three months, respectively. The method attributes for the short-term contraceptive methods are defined as the number of units required for one-year protection of a couple. The number of units for condoms, daily pills (one cycle), injectables (Depo-Provera for three months) and the lactational amenorrhea method are 120, 4, 15 and 0.3, respectively.

Lactational amenorrhea method

Lactational amenorrhea method is a one-time input for the base year (one-time entry). The percentage of women who use the lactational amenorrhea method by months has been estimated from the survey data of the respective countries.

The effectiveness of contraceptive methods, impact rates and miscarriage rate

The information on the effectiveness of contraceptive methods has been taken as standard rates proposed by Stover, Heaton and Ross (2006) based on observation of the data from global experiences. All indicators of impact rates (one-time entry) have been either estimated from the country-specific microdata, or taken from official statistics of the respective countries. The miscarriage rate varies between 10 per cent and 20 per cent across the globe (Stover, Heaton, and Ross, 2006). For the Arab region, at the base year (one-time entry), this rate is considered to be 15 per cent (0.15).

Post-abortion care

The percentage of legal abortions has been calculated from the sex ratio of each decennial census assuming that the imbalanced sex ratio at birth is the result of illegal abortions. The percentage of legal and illegal abortions that require treatment is taken from published reports (Cohen, 2009; Singh and others, 2018). The percentage of maternal deaths due to abortion (5.9 per cent) is taken from a study by Say and others (2014). The annual expenditure for post-abortion care at the base year of projection (single entry) is assumed to be the same as the cost of postnatal care and delivery cost reported in the previous studies (Cohen, 2009). The cost per abortion complications treated is assumed to be the same as in the Cohen (2009 references). The cost of annual family planning counselling or service per case has been assumed to be the same as the fees for medical consultation in the previous studies (Singh and others, 2018). The cost of abortion complications treated and family planning counselling or service fees are adjusted with inflation for the following years and deflated for the previous years during the projection period.

Distribution of fertility-related risk

The distribution of fertility-related risk is represented by the percentage of women at different age groups and birth order and by the percentage of children at groups of birth interval. These percentages have been estimated from the country-specific microdata.

RAPID module

The RAPID module of the spectrum simulation model is an organized tool for estimating the workforce and economic outcomes aiming to meet the desired social and economic goals in a country. At the same time, it also provides the socioeconomic requisites to enable achieving various country-specific targets within the stipulated time frame. In the RAPID module, we use the projected age-sex population totals and other demographic parameters from the DemProj for different sectors such as the economy, health, education agriculture and urbanization. We discuss two major aspects (education and health) of the RAPID module in detail under the three costing projection scenarios.

Economic input indicators

For the RAPID module, we included an array of economic input indicators and those also recognized by previous eco-demographic studies as critical factors of determining and predicting a country's economy (Coale and Hoover, 1958; Barro, 1991; Lee, Mason and Miller, 2000; Bloom, Canning and Sevilla, 2001; Kelley and Schmidt, 2005). Our model includes the labour force participation rate for males 10–14 years old, labour force participation rate for males 15–64 years old, labour force participation rate force participation rate for females 10–14 years of females 10–14 years old, labour force participation force participati

rate for females 15–64 years old, GDP at the base year (one-time entry) in USD and percentage annual growth rate in GDP. The labour force participation rates for both males and females 10–14 years old are obtained from different census rounds, with 2001 as the base year; the estimates of the labour force participation rate obtained from the census rounds have been duplicated for the inter-census period. Among both male and female children 10–14 years old, we assume labour force participation rate to be 0.01 per cent in 2050, considering child labour may reduce to nearly zero under the best scenario as a result of the accelerated effort to eradicate child labour in the Arab region. Among the males 15-64 years old, under the best scenario, the labour force participation rate is assumed to be 86 per cent in 2050 despite the current trend showing a stagnation or decline. This is also equivalent to the labour force participation rate level in developed countries (World Bank, 2021). The highest labour force participation rate for females worldwide is observed in developing countries such as the United Republic of Tanzania and Zimbabwe, where it has reached approximately 79 per cent; for the developed countries, the labour force participation rate is approximately 65 per cent (World Bank, 2021). Since we always use developed nations as a benchmark, we assume that Arab countries will reach a labour force participation rate of 65 per cent in 2050. The assumption concerning the GDP growth rate is the most complex and uncertain process considering that it is the most volatile indicator that depends on several economic, political, health elements and related shocks. In the light of the past growth trajectory and current growth rate, we have set short-term growth targets. The goalpost, meanwhile, has been set based on the GDP growth rate of large developed economies. Hence, the annual growth rate in 2050 has been assumed to be 4 per cent, with an initial growth rate of 8 per cent until 2035, 7 per cent until 2045 and 6 per cent until 2050. Similarly, the total GDP for the base year is taken from the official statistics of the respective countries. However, all the above said economic inputs are estimated for three different scenarios: child married women, non-child married women and as usual.

Educational input indicators

The educational input indicators for the RAPID module consider the age of entry into school (one-time entry), the number of years of schooling (one-time entry), the enrolment rates of schools (in percentages), the number of students per teacher, and the number of students per school separately for both primary and secondary schools. The age of entry into primary and secondary schools at the base year (2001) is 5 and 11 years, respectively. The number of years of schooling is five years each for both primary and secondary schools. The gross enrolment ratio is collected from country-specific official statistics. For 2050, the gross enrolment ratio is assumed to be 100 per cent for both primary and secondary schools, since, after more than four decades, almost all children in Arab countries are expected to enrol in schools up to the secondary level. The statistics on the number of students per primary and secondary school are obtained from country-specific official statistics. The student-to-teacher ratio is assumed to be 13, as observed among the developed countries. However, all the above said economic inputs are estimated for three different scenarios: child married women, non-child married women and as usual.

Health input indicators

The indicators of health for inputs in the RAPID module are population per doctor, population per nurse, population per health centre, population per hospital, population per hospital bed and annual health expenditure. The statistics on the population per doctor, nurse, health centre, hospital and hospital bed during 2001–2050 are taken from the World Development Indicators

database (World Bank, 2021). For the year 2061, the statistics have been taken from developed countries, as Arab countries may achieve an equivalent health infrastructure in the next four decades (World Bank, 2021). The annual health-care expenditure per capita for the year 2014–2015 is taken from the National Health Accounts of the respective Arab countries. The amount includes the expenditure from public and private sectors and donations from international agencies. For the estimates for the projected years until 2050, the expenditure has been adjusted with the current rate of inflation. However, all the above said health inputs are estimated for three different scenarios: child married women, non-child married women and as usual.

For more details, see supplementary material.

References

Alderman, Harold and others (2001). Child health and school enrollment: a longitudinal analysis. The Journal of Human Resources, vol. 36, No. 1, pp. 185–205.

Barro, Robert J. (1991). Economic growth in a cross-section of countries. The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 106, No. 2, pp. 407–443.

Beers, H. S. (1945). Six term formula for routine actuarial interpolation. The Record of the American Institute of Actuaries, 34 Part I 34(69), 5960.

Black, Sandra E. and Paul J. Devereux (2010). "Recent developments in intergenerational mobility". In Handbook of Labor Economics, edited by O. Ashenfelter and D. Card., vol. 4B. Amsterdam: North Holland, pp. 1487–1541.

Bloom, David E., David Canning and Jaypee Sevilla (2001). Economic growth and the demographic transition (No. w8685). National Bureau of Economic Research.

Bongaarts, John (1978). A framework for analysing the proximate determinants of fertility. Population and Development Review, 4, pp. 105–132.

Bongaarts, John and Robert E. Potter (2013). Fertility, Biology, and Behaviour: An Analysis of the Proximate Determinants. New York: Academic Press.

Bongaarts, John and John Stover (1986). The Population Council Target-Setting Model: A User's Manual. Center for Policy Studies Working Paper No. 130. New York: Population Council.

Chaaban, Jad and Wendy Cunningham (2011). Measuring the economic gain of investing in girls: the girl effect dividend. World Bank policy research working paper (5753). Available at https://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/abs/10.1596/1813-9450-5753.

Chakravarty, Deepita (2018). Lack of economic opportunities and persistence of child marriage in West Bengal. Indian Journal of Gender Studies, vol. 25, No. 2, pp. 180–204.

Coale, Ansley and Guang Guo (1989). Revised regional model life tables at very low levels of mortality. Population Index, vol. 55, No. 4, pp. 613–643.

Coale, Ansley Johnson and Edgar M. Hoover (1958). Population growth and economic development in low-income countries: a case study of India's prospects.

Coale, Ansley J. and Paul Demeny (1966). Regional Model Life Tables and Stable Populations. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

Cohen, Susan A. (2009). Facts and consequences: legality, incidence and safety of abortion worldwide. Guttmacher Policy Review, vol. 12, No. 4, pp. 2–6.

Corak, Miles (2006). Do poor children become poor adults? Lessons for public policy from a cross country comparison of generational earnings mobility. Discussion Paper No. 1993. Available at https://docs.iza.org/dp1993.pdf.

Cunha, Flavio and James Heckman (2007). The technology of skill formation. American Economic Review, vol. 97, No. 2, pp. 31–47.

El Arab, R. and M. Sagbakken (2019). Child marriage of female Syrian refugees in Jordan and Lebanon: a literature review. Global Health Action, vol. 12, No. 1, p. 1585709.

Elnakib, Shatha and others (2021). Drivers and consequences of child marriage in a context of protracted displacement: a qualitative study among Syrian refugees in Egypt. BMC Public Health, vol. 21, No. 1, pp. 1–14.

Field, Erica and Attila Ambrus (2008). Early marriage, age of menarche, and female schooling attainment in Bangladesh. Journal of Political Economy, vol. 116, No. 5, pp. 881–930.Gausman, Jewel and others (2019). Child marriage in the Arab world. The Lancet, vol. 394, No. 10201, pp. 825–826.

Gemignani, Regina and Quentin Wodon (2015). Child marriage and faith affiliation in Sub-Saharan Africa: stylized facts and heterogeneity. The Review of Faith & International Affairs, vol. 13, No. 3, pp. 41–47.

George, Asha S. and others (2020). Structural determinants of gender inequality: why they matter for adolescent girls' sexual and reproductive health. BMJ, vol. 368, p. 16985.

Girls Not Brides (2019). A qualitative study of identification of the influencers and drivers of child marriage in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KP), Pakistan. Available at https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/documents/923/A-Qualitative-Study-of-Identificationof-the-Influencers-and-Drivers-of-Child-Marriage.pdf.

Goli, Srinavas (2016). Eliminating child marriage in India: progress and prospects. ActionAid Association India.

Goli, Srinavas, Anu Rammohan and Deepti Singh (2015). The effect of early marriages and early childbearing on women's nutritional status in India. Maternal and Child Health Journal, vol. 19, No. 8, pp. 1864–1880.

Goli, Srinavas and others (2021). Economic returns of family planning and fertility decline in India, 1991–2061. Journal of Demographic Economics, pp. 1–33.

Greene, Margaret E. and Ellen Stiefvater (2019). Social and gender norms and child marriage: a reflection on issues, evidence and areas of inquiry in the field. London: ALIGN. Available at https://www.alignplatform.org/sites/default/ files/2019-04/align_child_marriage_thinkpiece.pdf.

Guttmacher Institute (2021). Unintended Pregnancy and Abortion Worldwide Data. Available at https://data.guttmacher.org/ regions.

Hodgkinson, Katie, Koster, Winny, Miedema, Esther. (2016). Understanding and addressing child marriage: a scoping study of available academic and programmatic literature for the "Her Choice" Alliance. Amsterdam Institute for Social Science Research and University of Amsterdam (July, 2016). DOI:10.13140/RG.2.2.20518.01603.

International Center for Research on Women (ICRW) (2006). Too young to wed: advocacy toolkit: education & action toward ending child marriage. Washington, D.C.: ICRW. Available at https://www.icrw.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/Too-Young-to-Wed-Education-and-Action-Toward-Ending-Child-Marriage.pdf.

______(2018). The economic impacts of child marriage: key findings. Washington, D.C.: ICRW. Available at https://www. icrw.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/EICM-GlobalSynthesisSummary_Report_v3_WebReady.pdf.

International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) and the Forum on Marriage and the Rights of Women and Girls (2006). Ending child marriage: a guide for global policy action. London: IPPF. Available at https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/ pub-pdf/endchildmarriage.pdf.

International Labour Organization (ILO) (2020). Spotlight on work statistics n°11. Available at https://ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/ public/---dgreports/---stat/documents/publication/wcms_757960.pdf.

Jensen, Robert and Rebecca Thornton (2003). Early female marriage in the developing world. Gender & Development, vol. 11, No. 2, pp. 9–19.

Kabeer, Naila (1999). Resources, agency, achievements: reflections on the measurement of women's empowerment. Development and Change, vol. 30, No. 3, pp. 435–464.

______ (2008). Paid work, women's empowerment and gender justice: critical pathways to social change. Pathways of Empowerment Working Papers, Institute of Development Studies. Available at http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/53077/.

Kelley, Allen C. and Robert M. Schmidt (2005) Evolution of recent economic-demographic modeling: a synthesis. Journal of Population Economics, 18(2), 275–300.

Khanna, Tina, Ravi Verma and Ellen Weiss (2013). Child marriage in South Asia: realities, responses and the way forward. Washington, D.C.: ICRW. Available at https://www.icrw.org/publications/child-marriage-in-south-asia-realities-responses-and-the-way-forward/.

Klugman, J., and others (2014). Voice and Agency: Empowering Women and Girls for Shared Prosperity. World Bank Publications.

Landini, Camilla (2021). Child marriage in the context of COVID-19: analysis of trends, programming and alternative approaches in the Middle East and North Africa. UNICEF MENA and UNFPA ASRO. Available at https://arabstates.unfpa.org/en/publications/child-marriage-context-covid-19.

Lee, Ronald, Andrew Mason and Timothy Miller (2000). Life cycle saving and the demographic transition: the case of Taiwan. Population and Development Review, 26, pp. 194–219.

Malemo Kalisya, Luc and others (2011). Sexual violence toward children and youth in war-torn Eastern Democratic Republic of Congo. PLOS One, vol. 6, No. 1. Available at https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0015911.

Malhotra, Anju and others (2011). Solutions to end child marriage: what the evidence shows. Washington, D.C.: ICRW. Available at https://www. icrw.org/publications/solutions-to-end-child-marriage/.

Malhotra, Anju and Shatha Elnakib (2021). 20 years of the evidence base on what works to prevent child marriage: a systematic review. Journal of Adolescent Health, vol. 68, No. 5, pp. 847–862.

Mathur, Sanyukta, Margaret Greene and Anju Malhotra (2003). Too young to wed: the lives, rights and health of young married girls. Washington, D.C.: ICRW. Available at https://www.issuelab.org/resources/11421/11421.pdf.

McAlpine, Alys, Mazeda Hossain and Cathy Zimmerman (2016). Sex trafficking and sexual exploitation in settings affected by armed conflicts in Africa, Asia and the Middle East: systematic review. BMC International Health and Human Rights, vol. 16, No. 1, pp. 1–16.

Mer, S. Rubuye and N. Flicourt (2015). Women victims of sexual violence in armed conflicts in the Democratic Republic of Congo. Sexologies, vol. 24, No. 3, pp. e55–e58.

Mitra, Pritha and others (2020). Does child marriage matter for growth? International Monetary Fund. Available at https://www.imf.org/en/ Publications/WP/Issues/2020/02/08/Does-Child-Marriage-Matter-for-Growth-49011.

Myers, Juliette (2013). Untying the Knot: Exploring Early Marriage in Fragile States. World Vision. Available at https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/ learning-resources/resource-centre/untying-the-knot-exploring-early-marriage-in-fragile-states/.

Nasrullah, Muazzam and others (2014). Girl-child marriage and its association with morbidity and mortality of children under 5 years of age in a nationally-representative sample of Pakistan. The Journal of Pediatrics, vol. 164, No. 3, pp. 639–646.

Nguyen, Minh Cong and Quentin Wodon (2015a). Early marriage, pregnancies, and the gender gap in education attainment: an analysis based on the reasons for dropping out of school. Child Marriage and Education in Sub-Saharan Africa.

______ (2015b). Impact of early marriage on literacy and education attainment in Africa. Child Marriage and Education in Sub-Saharan Africa.

Onagoruwa, Adenike O. and Quentin Wodon (2017a). Impact of child marriage on total fertility across multiple countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

_____ (2017b). Impact of child marriage on women's decision-making ability across multiple countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

_____ (2017c). Impact of early childbirth on under-five mortality across multiple countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

Parsons, Jennifer and others (2015). Economic impacts of child marriage: a review of the literature. The Review of Faith & International Affairs, vol. 13, No. 3, pp. 12–22.

Psaki, Stephanie R. and others (2021). What are the drivers of child marriage? A conceptual framework to guide policies and programs. Journal of Adolescent Health, vol. 69, No. 6, pp. S13–S22.

Raj, Anita, Emma Jackson and Serena Dunham (2018). "Girl child marriage: A persistent global women's health and human rights violation", in S. Choudhury, J. Erausquin, M. Withers (eds.): Global Perspectives on Women's Sexual and Reproductive Health Across the Lifecourse. Springer, pp. 3–19.

Raj, Anita and others (2010). The effect of maternal child marriage on morbidity and mortality of children under 5 in India: cross sectional study of a nationally representative sample. BMJ, vol. 340.

Said-Foqahaa, N., & Maziad, M. (2011). Arab women: Duality of deprivation in decision-making under patriarchal authority. Hawwa, vol. 9, No. 1, pp. 234–272.

Santhya, K.G., Nicole Haberland and Ajay Kumar Singh (2006). She knew only when the garland was put around her neck: findings from an exploratory study on early marriage in Rajasthan. Population Council. Available at https://knowledgecommons.popcouncil.org/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1239&context=departments_sbsr-pgy.

Savadogo, Aboudrahyme and Quentin Wodon (2017a). Impact of child marriage on women's earnings across multiple countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

______ (2017b). Impact of child marriage on women's labor force participation across multiple countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

Say Lale, and others (2014). Global causes of maternal death: a WHO systematic analysis. The Lancet Global Health, 2(6), e323-e333. https://doi. org/10.1016/s2214-109x(14)70227-x.

Singh, S., and others (2018). Abortion and unintended pregnancy in six Indian states. New York: Guttmacher Institute, 32.

Singh, Risha, Srinavas Goli and Abhra Singh (2022). Armed conflicts and girl child marriages: a global evidence. Children and Youth Services Review, vol. 137.

Smith, Lisa C. and Lawrence Haddad (2015). Reducing child undernutrition: past drivers and priorities for the post-MDG era. World Development, vol. 68, pp. 180–204.

Solar, Orielle and Alec Irwin (2010). A conceptual framework for action on the social determinants of health. World Health Organization (WHO). Available at https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/44489.

Steinhaus, Mara and others (2019). Measuring social norms related to child marriage among adult decision-makers of young girls in Phalombe and Thyolo, Malawi. Journal of Adolescent Health, vol. 64, No. 4, pp. S37–S44.

Stine, John A. and Schmitz, Samuel E. (2013). Model-Based Spectrum Management. Part 1: Modeling and Computation Manual, Version 2.0. Mitre Corp Mclean Va.

Stover, J., Heaton, L. and Ross, J (2006). FamPlan: A Computer Program for Projecting Family Planning Requirements. Washington, DC: Futures Group International.

Swiss, S., and others (1998). Violence against women during the Liberian civil conflict. JAMA, vol. 279, No. 8, pp. 625-629.

The World Bank Group (2000-2021). DataBank and World Development Indicators. Available at https://databank.worldbank.org/source/worlddevelopment-indicators.

Tiwari, Chhavi, Srinivas Goli and Anu Rammohan (2022). Reproductive burden and its impact on female labor market outcomes in India: evidence from longitudinal analyses. Population Research and Policy Review, vol. 41, pp. 2493–2529.

United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2022). World Population Prospects 2022. Available at https:// population.un.org/wpp/.

United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA) (2021). Sustainable Development Goal 5: Achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls. Retrieved from https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal5.

United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) (2022). Security Council, Meeting Coverage. United Nations, 9064th Meeting. UN Document No.

SC/14932. 15 June 2022. Available at https://www.un.org/press/en/2022/sc14932.doc.htm.

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) (2005). Early marriage: a harmful traditional practice - a statistical exploration. New York City: UNICEF.

______ (2017). Child Marriage in the Middle East and North Africa. Available at www.unicef.org/mena/media/1786/file/MENA-ChildMarriageInMENA-Report.pdf.

______ (2018). Child marriage: latest trends and future prospects. Available at https://data.unicef.org/resources/child-marriage-latesttrends-and-future-prospects/.

(2021). COVID-19: A threat to progress against child marriage. Available at https://data.unicef.org/resources/covid-19-a-threat-to-progress-against-child-marriage/.

______(2022a). Child marriage. Available at https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-protection/child-marriage/.

______ (2022b). Global datasets. Available at https://data.unicef.org/resources/resource-type/datasets/.

______(2022b). Global datasets. Available at https://data.unicef.org/resources/resource-type/datasets/.

______ (2023). Is an end to child marriage within reach? Latest trends and future prospects, UNICEF, New York. Available at https://data. unicef.org/resources/is-an-end-to-child-marriage-within-reach/.

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) Middle East and North Africa Regional Office (MENARO) and International Center for Research on Women (ICRW) (2017). Child Marriage in the Middle East and North Africa: A Multi-Country Study. Available at https://www.unicef.org/mena/ reports/child-marriage-middle-east-and-north-africa.

United Nations, Department of International Economic and Social Affairs (1982). Model Life Tables for Developing Countries (Vol. 77). New York: United Nations.

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) and United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) (2015). Child Marriage in Humanitarian Settings in the Arab Region: Dynamics, Challenges and Policy Options. E/ESCWA/ECW/2015/2.

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) and others (2020). Estimating the cost of child marriage in the Arab region: background paper on the feasibility of undertaking a costing study. E/ESCWA/CL2.GPID/2020/TP.2.

______(2023). The cost of child marriage over the life cycle of girls and women: Evidence from Egypt, Jordan, Iraq and Tunisia. E/ESCWA/ CL2.GPID/2023/TP.5.

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN-Women) (2013). The costs of violence: understanding the costs of violence against women and girls and its response: selected findings and lessons learned from Asia and the Pacific. Available at https:// asiapacific.unwomen.org/sites/default/files/Field%200ffice%20ESEAsia/Docs/Publications/2014/9/UNW%20The%20Costs%20of%20Violence%20 final.pdf.

______(2021). Costing Study on Child Marriage in Pakistan: A Country Level Report 2020–2021. Available at https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/ en/digital-library/publications/2021/06/costing-study-on-child-marriage-a-country-level-report-2020-21.

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) (2012). Marrying Too Young: End Child Marriage. New York: UNFPA. Available at https://www.unfpa.org/ sites/default/files/pub-pdf/MarryingTooYoung.pdf.

(2013). State of World Population 2013: Motherhood in Childhood: Facing the Challenge of Adolescent Pregnancy. Available at http:// www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/swp2013/EN-SW0P2013-final.pdf.

_____ (2020). Child marriage. New York: UNFPA. Available at https://www.unfpa.org/child-marriage.

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) Regional Syria Response Hub (2015). Regional situation reports for Syria crisis. Issue no. 40. Available at https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/UNFPA_REGIONAL_SITUATION_REPORT_FOR_SYRIA_CRISIS_ISSUE_40_DEC_2015.pdf.

Vogelstein, Rachel B. (2013). Ending child marriage: how elevating the status of girls advances U.S. foreign policy objectives. Council on Foreign

Relations. Available at https://www.cfr.org/report/ending-child-marriage.

Wodon, Quentin (2017a). A note on child marriage, early childbirths, and maternal mortality. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

(2017b). Education budget savings from lower population growth when ending child marriage and early childbirths: estimates for multiple countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

______ (2017c). Global cost of under-five mortality and malnutrition due to child marriage. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

_____ (2017d). Global welfare cost of child marriage due to population growth. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

Wodon, Quentin and others (2017). Economic Impacts of Child Marriage: Global Synthesis Report. ICRW and the World Bank.

Wodon, Quentin, Minh Cong Nguyen and Clarence Tsimpo (2016). Child marriage, education, and agency in Uganda. Feminist Economist, vol. 22, No. 1, pp. 54–79.

Wodon, Quentin and Ali Yedan (2017a). Impact of child marriage and early childbirths on population growth. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

_____ (2017b). Impact of child marriage on earnings and household consumption in Nepal. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

_____ (2017c). Impact of educational attainment on child marriage and early childbirths: estimates for 15 countries. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

_____ (2017d). Intergenerational effects of child marriage on the education of children. Education Global Practice. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

World Bank Group (2000–2021). DataBank and World Development Indicators. Available at https://databank.worldbank.org/source/worlddevelopment-indicators.

Zuhur, Sherifa (2003). Women and empowerment in the Arab world. Arab Studies Quarterly, vol. 25, No. 4, pp. 17–38.

Endnotes

- 1 UNICEF, 2022a.
- 2 Landini, 2021.
- 3 UNICEF MENARO and the International Center for Research on Women (ICRW), 2017.
- 4 UNFPA, 2020.
- 5 Wodon, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c, 2017d; Wodon and Yedan, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c, 2017d.
- 6 UN-ESCWA and others, 2023.
- 7 Wodon and others, 2017; Mitra and others, 2020.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Gemignani and Wodon, 2015; Goli, 2016; Girls Not Brides, 2019; Greene and Stiefvater, 2019; Psaki and others, 2021; Singh, Goli and Singh, 2022.
- 10 Jensen and Thornton, 2003; ICRW, 2006; UNICEF, 2022.
- 11 UNICEF, 2005.
- 12 Mathur, Greene and Malhotra, 2003; Santhya, Haberland and Singh, 2006; Wodon and others, 2017; Chakravarty, 2018.
- 13 Vogelstein, 2013; Parsons and others, 2015.
- 14 Santhya, Haberland and Singh, 2006.
- 15 Girls Not Brides, 2019.
- 16 UNFPA, 2012.
- 17 Wodon and others, 2017.
- 18 Steinhaus and others, 2019.
- 19 Swiss and others, 1998; Malemo Kalisya and others, 2011; Mer and Flicourt, 2015; McAlpine, Hossain and Zimmerman, 2016; United Nations General Assembly, 2022.
- 20 Singh, Goli and Singh, 2022.
- 21 Myers, 2013; UN-ESCWA and others, 2020; Singh, Goli, and Singh, 2022.
- 22 ICRW, 2018; UN-Women, 2021.
- 23 Goli and others, 2021.
- 24 Wodon and others, 2017; Mitra and others, 2020.
- 25 Wodon, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c.
- 26 Cunha and Heckman, 2007; Wodon, Nguyen and Tsimpo, 2016.
- 27 Goli and others, 2021; Wodon and Yedan, 2017a, 2017c, 2017d.
- 28 Namely, Algeria, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Mauritania, Morocco, the State of Palestine, Qatar, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia and Yemen.
- 29 Interpolation is the procedure for deriving a value between two known values within a sequence of values.
- 30 Extrapolation refers to reckoning an unknown value based on extending a known sequence of values.
- 31 For the Sudan and Tunisia, we have used the latest MICS data.
- 32 Bahrain, the Comoros, Djibouti, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Oman, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates have

been excluded from the analyses due to a lack of available comparable data sets.

- 33 Coale and Demeny, 1966; Coale and Guo, 1989; United Nations, 1982.
- 34 A detailed methodology is available in the annex.
- 35 The population age-sex distribution used in the modelling also incorporates refugee populations.
- 36 Countries, namely Bahrain, the Comoros, Djibouti, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Oman, Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates, have been excluded, as the data is either unavailable or, if available, is incomplete or not available for the latest years.
- 37 Defined as "percentage of women (aged 20-24 years) married or in union" before age 18.
- 38 The total number of women who married under the age of 18 in these countries is reported in the annex (figure 1).
- 39 Wodon and others, 2017; Mitra and others, 2020; Goli and others, 2021.
- 40 Onagoruwa and Wodon, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c.
- 41 Goli, Rammohan and Singh, 2015.
- 42 Wodon and others, 2017; Mitra and others, 2020; Goli and others, 2021.
- 43 Wodon, 2017c.
- 44 Raj and others, 2010; Nasrullah and others, 2014; Wodon, 2017d; UN-ESCWA and others, 2022.
- 45 Wodon and others, 2017; Mitra and others, 2020.
- 46 Field and Ambrus, 2008; Nguyen and Wodon, 2015a, 2015b; Wodon, Nguyen and Tsimpo, 2016.
- 47 Chaaban and Cunningham, 2011; Khanna, Verma and Weiss, 2013; Smith and Haddad, 2015; Wodon, 2017b.
- 48 Wodon and Yedan, 2017b.
- 49 ILO, 2020.
- 50 Tiwari, Goli and Rammohan, 2022.
- 51 The total GDP (\$404.14 billion) of Egypt from the World Bank for the year 2021 is in line with the projected total GDP estimates of the study (\$386.98 billion). Similarly, the World Bank GDP estimates for 2021 for Jordan (\$45.24 billion), Mauritania (\$8.23 billion), Morocco (\$132 billion), Yemen (\$21.06 billion), Algeria (\$167.98 billion), Iraq (\$207.89 billion), Qatar (\$179.57 billion), the State of Palestine (\$18.04 billion), Somalia (\$7.29 billion), the Sudan (\$34.33 billion), and Tunisia (\$46.84 billion) also align with the projected total GDP estimates from the study for the respective countries (\$46 billion, \$8 billion, \$117 billion, \$22 billion, \$12 billion, \$224 billion, \$161 billion, \$19 billion, \$7 billion, \$34 billion, and \$44 billion, respectively). The World Bank GDP estimates for the Syrian Arab Republic, as available for 2018 (\$21.45 billion), are also aligned with our 2016 estimates of \$20 billion.
- 52 Estimated as: average economic cost per household attributable to child marriage = average economic cost per child marriage household (minus) average economic cost per non-child marriage household.
- 53 Also calculated as the difference between child marriage household and non-child marriage household.
- 54 Wodon and Yedan, 2017a.
- 55 Wodon and others, 2017; Savadogo and Wodon, 2017b; Mitra and others, 2020.
- 56 Wodon and others, 2017; Mitra and others, 2020.
- 57 Wodon, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c, 2017d.
- 58 Goli, 2016; Wodon, Nguyen and Tsimpo, 2016.
- 59 Wodon, Nguyen and Tsimpo, 2016; Wodon and Yedan, 2017a, 2017c, 2017d.
- 60 Goli, 2016; Wodon, 2017d; Wodon and Yedan, 2017b.
- 61 Malhotra and Elnakib, 2021.

The present study explores the critical issue of child marriage, which has profound lifelong implications for girls' education, health and economic outcomes. Despite a declining trend, child marriage continues to be prevalent in the Arab region, affecting around one in five girls who marry before the age of 18, with varying levels observed across countries. The study plays a crucial role in advocating for attention to this urgent problem by presenting the economic costs of child marriage in 13 Arab countries. The findings emphasize that child marriage has demographic, social and health implications, resulting in direct and indirect monetary and non-monetary impacts at the individual, household and State levels.

To provide a comprehensive assessment, the study employs a wide range of indicators and projects economic costs up to the year 2050. The findings suggest a GDP loss of 3.2 per cent in 2021 due to child marriage, with a cumulative loss of approximately \$3 trillion between 2021 and 2050. The report underscores the need for comprehensive action, including family planning, health care, education and labour market opportunities for women, to prevent child marriage and alleviate its adverse economic consequences. Such measures are crucial in safeguarding the well-being and future prospects of young girls and contributing to the region's sustainable development.

